UC San Diego UC San Diego Electronic Theses and Dissertations

Title

Identification and Biochemical Characterization of the Phosphotyrosine- and ShcA-binding Protein STS-1

Permalink https://escholarship.org/uc/item/1zg4b30x

Author Swarts, Spencer

Publication Date 2017

Peer reviewed|Thesis/dissertation

UNIVERSITY OF CALIFORNIA, SAN DIEGO

SAN DIEGO STATE UNIVERSITY

Identification and Biochemical Characterization of the Phosphotyrosine- and ShcA-binding Protein STS-1

A dissertation submitted in partial satisfaction of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy

in

Chemistry

by

Spencer Paul Swarts

Committee in charge:

University of California, San Diego

Professor Rommie Amaro Professor Patricia Jennings

San Diego State University

Professor Peter van der Geer, Chair Professor Scott Kelley Professor William Stumph

The Dissertation of Spencer Paul Swarts is approved, and it is acceptable in quality and form for publication on microfilm and electronically:

Chair

University of California, San Diego

San Diego State University

2017

DEDICATION

To my Father, who taught me to be curious

To my Mother, who gave me life and taught me love

To my Wife, for her endless support

To my Children, for inspiring me

EPIGRAPH

If I have seen further, it is because I stood on the shoulders of giants.

Sir Isaac Newton

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Signature Pageiii
Dedicationiv
Epigraphv
Table of Contentsvi
List of Abbreviationsx
List of Figures xiv
Acknowledgements xvi
Vita xvii
Abstract of the Dissertationxviii
Chapter 1. Receptor protein-tyrosine kinases1
1. Introduction1
2. Receptor protein-tyrosine kinases2
2.1 RPTK activation6
2.2 Nuclear RPTK signaling6
2.3 Ligand-induced RPTK activation9
3. RPTK-binding proteins13
3.1 Phosphotyrosine-dependent binding14
3.2 SH2 domains16
3.3 PTB domains18
4. Proteins activated by RPTKs21
4.1 Ras-Raf-Mek-Erk Signaling22
4.2 Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt24
4.3 Phospholipase C-γ26
5. Termination of RPTK signaling27
5.1 RPTK dephosphorylation27
5.2 Receptor endocytosis
6. The impact of protein-tyrosine kinase research on cancer treatment

.34
.37
.39
.39
.41
.43
.44
.44
.44
.45
.45
.45
.45
.45
ner
.45
.45
to
.45
.47
.49
ו in
.50
.50
.50
.52
.52
.53
.54

2.5 Coomassie staining and immunoblotting5	54
3. Results5	5
3.1 Mammalian cell lines express variable amounts of STS-15	5
3.2 STS-1 directly binds ShcA pTyr317 peptide5	6
3.3 Substitution of Asp314 in the pTyr317 peptide prevent	ts
binding of STS-15	57
3.4 The amino-terminal fragment of STS-1 binds pTyr317 peptid	le
5	;9
3.6 Mutation of either conserved His in domain with homology	to
2H phosphoesterase superfamily abolishes binding of STS-1	to
pTyr317 peptide6	51
3.7 STS-1 contains most of the conserved residues found	in
members of the 2HPE superfamily6	52
4. Discussion6	64
Chapter 4. Sts-1 regulates ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation and Akt activation7	'3
Abstract7	'3
1. Introduction7	'3
2. Materials and methods7	'5
2.1 Reagents7	'5
2.2 Cell lines, stimulation and lysis7	'5
2.3 Immunoprecipitation7	'6
2.4 Immunoblotting7	'6
2.5 In vitro STS-1-mediated dephosphorylation of ShcA7	7
2.6 STS-1 constructs and transfection7	'8
2.7 Genetic ablation of STS-17	'8
3. Results7	'9
3.1 STS-1(380-649) dephosphorylates ShcA in vitro7	'9
3.2 Overexpression of STS-1 or STS-1 domain-defective mutan	ts
does not affect Erk or Akt activation in STS-1 ^{-/-} cells8	30

3.3 CRISPR-induced knock	cout of ST	S-1			82
3.4 STS-1-deficient cells	display	higher	levels	of	tyrosine
phosphorylation on ShcA a	and enhar	nced lev	els of E	rk A	ctivation
					83
4. Discussion					84
References					88

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

2HPE 2-histidine phosphoesterase AEBSF 4-benzenesulfonyl fluoride hydrochloride AP2 adaptor protein complex 2 Arg arginine Asn asparagine AT adenine-thymine ATP adenosine triphosphate BAD Bcl2-associated agonist of death BCR breakpoint cluster region BCRP breast cancer resistance protein CCP clathrin-coated pit **cDNA** complementary DNA CME clathrin-mediated endocytosis CML chronic myelogenous leukemia clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats CRISPR D aspartic acid DAG diacylglycerol DMEM Dulbecco's modified Eagle's medium DNA deoxyribose nucleic acid DNA-PK DNA-dependent protein kinase DSP dual-specificity phosphatase DTT dithiothreitol Е glutamic acid EGF epidermal growth factor EGFR epidermal growth factor receptor EGR1 early growth response protein 1 EGTA ethylene glycol-bis(2-aminoethylether)-N,N,N',N'-tetraacetic acid ESI electrospray ionization

FACS	fluorescence-activated cell sorting
FBS	fetal bovine serum
FGFR	fibroblast growth factor receptor
FKHR	forkhead homolog in rhabdomyosarcoma
G-protein	guanine-nucleotide binding protein
GDP	guanosine diphosphate
GEF	guanine nucleotide exchange factor
GIST	gastrointestinal stromal tumor
Gly	glycine
Grb2	growth factor receptor-bound protein 2
GST	glutathione-S-transferase
GTP	guanosine triphosphate
GTPase	guanosine triphosphate phosphatase
H2AX	histone 2AX
HEK	human embryonic kidney
HEPES	4-(2-hydroxyethyl)-1-piperazineethanesulfonic acid
His	histidine
I	isoleucine
ICD	intracellular domain
lg	immunoglobulin
INPP4B	inositol 3,4-bisphosphate 4-phosphatase
IP ₃	inositol triphosphate
IPTG	Isopropyl β-D-1-thiogalactopyranoside
IRS-1	insulin receptor substrate 1
Lys	lysine
М	methionine
MAPK	mitogen-activated protein kinase
MS	mass spectrometry
mTOR	mammalian target of rapamycin

MuSK	muscle, skeletal receptor kinase
Ν	asparagine
NCBI	National Center for Biotechnology Information
Р	proline
PAcP	prostatic acid phosphatase
PBS	phosphate-buffered saline
PCNA	proliferating cell nuclear antigen
PDGFR	platelet-derived growth factor receptor
PDPK1	3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase
PH	pleckstrin homology
PI3K	phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase
PID	phosphatidylinositide-interacting domain
PIP ₂	phosphatidylinositol-bisphosphate
PIP ₃	phosphatidylinositol-trisphosphate
ΡΚϹΔ	protein kinase C delta
PLC-γ	1-phosphatidylinositol 4,5-bisphosphate phosphodiesterase γ -1
РТВ	phosphotyrosine-binding domain
PtdIns	phosphatidylinositol
РТК	protein-tyrosine kinase
PTP	protein-tyrosine phosphatase
PVDF	polyvinylidene difluoride
рY	phosphotyrosine
RIP	regulated intramembrane proteolysis
RNA	ribose nucleic acid
RNAi	RNA interference
RPTK	receptor protein-tyrosine kinase
RPTP	receptor protein-tyrosine phosphatase
S	serine
SDS-PAGE	sodium dodecyl sulfate-polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis

Ser	serine
SH2	Src homology 2
SH3	Src homology 3
STAT5A	signal transducer and activator of transcription 5a
STS	suppressor of T-cell receptor signaling
Т	threonine
TBS	tris-buffered saline
TBST	tris-buffered saline, Tween-20
Thr	threonine
TKI	tyrosine kinase inhibitors
TPA	12-O-Tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate
Tyr	tyrosine
UBA	ubiquitin-associated
V	valine
VEGFR-1	vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1
ZAP-70	70 kDa zeta-chain associated protein

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 Receptor protein-tyrosine kinase subfamilies4
Figure 1.2 Mechanisms of RPTK activation11
Figure 1.3 Selected SH2- and PTB-containing proteins15
Figure 1.4 SH2 domains bind phosphotyrosine and adjacent carboxy-terminal
amino acids17
Figure 1.5 PTB domains bind to tyrosine-phosphorylated and
unphosphorylated peptides by recognizing residues amino-terminal to the
tyrosine residue20
Figure 1.6 Ras-Erk Activation23
Figure 1.7 PI3K-Akt activation24
Figure 1.8 Receptor recycling and degradation
Figure 2.1 Multiple proteins bind the ShcA-derived peptide in a
phosphorylation-dependent manner46
Figure 2.2 Identification of STS-1 as a ShcA-binding protein46
Figure 2.3 Stimulation with EGF results in a transient increase in the
association between STS-1 and ShcA47
Figure 2.4 An expanded role for ShcA in signal transduction48
Figure 3.1 Variable amounts of STS-1 are purified from a variety mammalian
cell lines56
Figure 3.2 STS-1 binds directly to the pTyr317 peptide57
Figure 3.3 Asp314Ala substitution in the pTyr317 peptide prevents association
of STS-159
Figure 3.4 Limited proteolysis of STS-1 generates a 32 kDa fragment which
binds the pTyr317 peptide60
Figure 3.5 Mutation of His126 or His212 precludes association of STS-1 to the
pTyr317 peptide62
Figure 3.6 Sequence alignment of 2HPE superfamly members
Figure 3.7 Domain architecture of STS-1 and sites of point mutations

Figure 4.1 The tyrosine phosphatase domain of STS-1 dephosphorylates	
ShcA in vitro	80
Figure 4.2 Overexpression of wild type or domain-defective STS-1 construct	s
does not affect Erk or Akt activation	81
Figure 4.3 Analysis of CRISPR-Cas9-induced STS-1 ^{-/-} A549 cells	82
Figure 4.4 STS-1-deficient cells display higher levels ShcA and Akt	
phosphorylation	84

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to thank my advisor, Professor Peter van der Geer, for welcoming me into his lab so many years ago. His mix of curiosity, hard work, and humor has made his lab an enjoyable and an intellectually stimulating home away from home. Additionally, I would like to thank the other members of my committee, including Professor Rommie Amaro, Professor Patricia Jennings, Professor William Stumph, and Professor Scott Kelley for their advice and support through the years.

Additionally, I would like to the Dr. Talitha van der Meulen and Dr. Gary Glenn for showing me the ropes. Their mentorship was invaluable.

Chapter 2, in full, is a reprint of the material as it appears in Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications, 2017. Identification of STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein. van der Meulen, Talitha; Swarts, Spencer; Fischer, Wolfgang; van der Geer, Peter. The dissertation author is co-author and investigator of this material.

Chapter 3, in full, is currently being prepared for submission for publication of the material. Swarts, Spencer; van der Meulen, Talitha; Patel, Jesal; van der Geer, Peter. Characterization of ShcA-binding domain in STS-1. The dissertation author is author and investigator of this material.

xvi

VITA

- 2009 Bachelor of Science, Chemistry, San Diego State University
- 2010-2016 Teaching Assistant, Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, San Diego State University and University of California, San Diego
- 2017 Doctor of Philosophy, Chemistry, University of California, San Diego and San Diego State University

PUBLICATIONS

van der Meulen T, Swarts S & van der Geer P (2017) Identification of STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **490**, 1334–1339.

Swarts S, Carlson T & van der Geer P (2015) Regulated Intramembrane Proteolysis of the Colony-Stimulating Factor 1 Receptor during Macrophage Activation. *Biochem. Pharmacol. Open Access* **4**, 2–5.

Murphy, B. M., Swarts, S., Mueller, B. M., van der Geer, P., Manning, M. C., & Fitchmun, M. I. (2013). Protein instability following transport or storage on dry ice. Nature Methods, 10(4), 278–9. doi:10.1038/nmeth.2409

AWARDS

2016 Arne N. Wick Predoctoral Fellowship

2013 Provost Award, San Diego State University, Student Research Symposium

ABSTRACT OF THE DISSERTATION

Identification and Biochemical Characterization of the Phosphotyrosine- and ShcA-binding Protein STS-1

by

Spencer Paul Swarts

Doctor of Philosophy in Chemistry

University of California, San Diego, 2017 San Diego State University, 2017

Professor Peter van der Geer, Chair

ShcA is a protein that is recruited to receptor-protein tyrosine kinases, where it is phosphorylated on several tyrosine residues. These phosphotyrosine residues act as binding sites for Grb2. Interestingly, some receptors also bind Grb2 directly, which would suggest a redundant role for ShcA. Recently, we demonstrated that cells expressing receptors engineered to bind ShcA display enhanced rates of cell division compared to cells expressing versions of the receptor designed to bind Grb2 directly. In this dissertation, I describe our efforts

to identify and characterize novel ShcA-binding proteins that may play a role in this phenomenon.

Chapter 1 is an introductory chapter that describes the field of receptor protein-tyrosine kinase signaling.

Chapter 2 describes the use of ShcA-derived phosphopeptides as reagents to purify proteins that bind ShcA in a phosphorylation-dependent manner. This led to the identification of STS-1 as a protein that associates with the phosphorylated Tyr317 region of ShcA. In cell-based experiments, we demonstrate that the association between STS-1 and ShcA is enhanced following growth factor stimulation.

In chapter 3, we demonstrate that STS-1 binds directly to the phosphorylated Tyr317 ShcA-derived peptide. To determine which region of STS-1 directly binds the peptide, two complementary approached were undertaken. In the first, purified STS-1 was subjected to limited proteolysis with thermolysin and the resulting fragments were incubated with the phosphorylated Tyr317 ShcA-derived peptide. A fragment that includes the region of STS-1 with homology to 2H phosphoesterases retained the ability to bind the peptide. In the second approach, mammalian cell lysates expressing STS-1 constructs with point mutations intended to disable individual domains of STS-1 were incubated the phosphorylated Tyr317 ShcA-derived peptide. STS-1 constructs with mutations in the domain with homology to 2HPEs failed to associate with the peptide.

xix

Chapter 4 describes the ability of STS-1 to dephosphorylate (or regulate dephosphorylation) of ShcA. We show that STS-1 can dephosphorylate tyrosine residues of ShcA in vitro. Additionally, we show that depletion of STS-1 results in enhanced ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation and enhanced Akt activation in mammalian cells.

In summary, my results demonstrate that STS-1 binds directly to ShcA in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner and that STS-1 may also be a physiologically relevant ShcA-phosphatase.

Chapter 1. Receptor protein-tyrosine kinases

1. Introduction

Over the course of evolution, all organisms have gained the ability to respond to stimuli and thus gain an advantage in finding nutrients, avoiding harm, or locating a mate. In order to respond to the external cues, cells utilize cell-surface receptors that bind to - and are activated by - specific molecules that are present in the extracellular milieu. In general, receptor activation results in a series of intracellular protein modifications and protein-protein interactions. These events make it possible for the cell to modulate cell biology, gene transcription and cell morphology.

Unlike unicellular organisms, multicellular eukaryotic organisms must also be able to differentiate and organize their individual cells in order to create a functioning organism. Multicellular eukaryotic organisms begin life as the product of the union of egg and sperm, generating a single cell, the zygote. Amazingly, this cell has the capacity to produce an organism consisting of trillions of differentiated cells that will form the different tissues of the organism. To go from a single cell to a mature organism that carries out all the functions of life, requires an exquisite level of communication amongst the organism's cells.

Among the eukaryotes, metazoans (animals) are unique in that they do not possess a cell wall that limits the movement of their cells. Because of this,

1

metazoan cells can demonstrate far greater plasticity in their movement. Fungi, eukaryotic relatives of metazoans, do not utilize tyrosine phosphorylation extensively. Metazoans, meanwhile, utilize tyrosine phosphorylation to carry out numerous biological activates including, but not limited to, embryonic development, immune system activation, and tissue repair. These activities require individual cells to migrate to specific locations with appropriate timing. For instance, macrophages sense cytokines that are secreted by damaged cells and migrate to the site of injury, where they phagocytose bacteria and cellular debris. Thus, it appears that tyrosine phosphorylation independently evolved in metazoans as a mechanism that allows their cells to move and organize in ways that are not possible (or necessary) for their closely related cousins. As tyrosine phosphorylation is a critical mechanism for human development and homeostasis, it is not surprising that its dysregulation is also a common source of human maladies, including cancer, autoimmune disorders, and inflammation, among many others. This chapter will focus on the relative importance of protein-tyrosine phosphorylation in relation to human health and disease, with a specific focus on the role of the phosphotyrosine-binding protein ShcA.

2. Receptor protein-tyrosine kinases

Protein-tyrosine kinases (PTKs) are the enzymes responsible for the addition of phosphate to a tyrosine residue in a protein. Specifically, these enzymes catalyze the transfer of the γ -phosphate in adenosine triphosphate

(ATP) to the hydroxyl group present in the side chain of tyrosine residues. Of the 566 protein kinases described in the human genome. 90 are of the PTK variety. Of the 90 PTKs, 58 (64%) are membrane-bound receptor proteintyrosine kinases (RPTKs) [1]. The 58 RPTKs can be further organized into 20 subfamilies based on sequence similarity and domain architecture [2]. RPTKs are single-pass transmembrane proteins with an extracellular ligand-binding domain and an intracellular kinase domain (Figure 1). Upon ligand binding, most RPTKs will dimerize, often forming homodimers; although some RPTKs form heterodimers with members of the same subfamily. Other RPTKs exist as preformed dimers, the insulin receptor being a classical example [3]. Regardless of their oligimerization state prior to activation, upon cognate ligand binding the kinase domains of RPTKs become activated and allow the receptors to engage in autophosphorylation, which involves the *trans* phosphorylation of tyrosine residues in the juxtaposed receptor [4] (Figure 3). Phosphorylation of certain tyrosine residues within the kinase domain enhances kinase activity [5]. Other phosphotyrosine residues in the RPTK act as binding sites and recruit proteins containing SH2 or PTB domains and are essential in communicating ligand binding into a biochemical change within the cell [6,7].

RPTK expression demonstrates considerable variability with some RPTKs performing vital functions in a variety of cell types and others showing more limited expression and function. For instance, the insulin receptor is present on many cell types including muscle, liver, pancreatic β-cells, neurons, bone, retina and macrophages. Activation of the insulin receptor regulates glucose transport, glycogen biosynthesis, and mitogenesis. Other RPTKs display a much more specialized role, such as the MuSK receptor, which mediates clustering of acetylcholine receptors at the neuromuscular junction [8,9].



Figure 1.1 Receptor protein-tyrosine kinase subfamilies

The human RPTKs can be grouped into 20 subfamilies according to domain architecture and sequence similarity. Here, the domain architecture of each subfamily is depicted according to the key. Receptor family names are indicated in bold, with individual members listed below if more than one member exists.

RPTK signaling can be paradoxical, often activating overlapping groups of proteins to obtain distinct biochemical outcomes. For example, stimulation of PC12 cells with either epidermal growth factor (EGF) or nerve growth factor (NGF) induces activation of mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK). Interestingly though, in these cells EGF stimulation leads to cellular proliferation whereas NGF stimulation leads differentiation and neurite outgrowth [10]. The major difference appears that EGF induces only transient MAPK activation, while NGF stimulation leads to sustained MAPK activation [11]. Overexpression of the EGF receptor in these cells lead to them to differentiate upon EGF stimulation, likely due to a shift from transient to sustained MAPK activation. It is proposed that the shift in signaling outcome is due to positive and negative feedback mechanisms within the cell [12].

The intricacy of RPTK signaling is further illustrated by the fact that multiple ligands can activate the same receptor and that a single receptor can bind multiple ligands. In otherwise identical cells, the activation of a particular receptor with different ligands can lead to distinct signaling outcomes. Activation of the fibroblast growth factor receptors (FGFRs) is perhaps the best example of this phenomenon. FGFR signaling during embryonic development regulates cell proliferation, migration and differentiation. In adult tissues, FGFR signaling functions in tissue repair and response to injury, again by regulating the proliferation, migration and differentiation of many cells types. Alternative splicing of the four *FGFR* genes results in the production of over 48 different

isoforms. Additionally, humans possess 22 genes that encode more than 30 different FGF proteins [13]. These proteins display a complex web of activity, where a particular FGF may bind all FGFRs, a particular subset of FGFRs, or none at all [14].

2.1 RPTK activation

Classically, RPTKs have been studied in the context of their activation by growth factors at the plasma membrane and the cascade of events which take place thereafter. As mentioned, following ligand binding, RPTKs engage in *trans* autophosphorylation of intracellular tyrosine residues of the juxtaposed receptor. Tyrosine phosphorylation of the receptor causes an increase in kinase activity and also generates binding sites for proteins with Src homology-2 (SH2) or phosphotyrosine-binding (PTB) domains. These events initiate the signaling cascade that occurs upon RPTK activation in response to ligand stimulation [15–19].

Interestingly, the majority of RPTK families have been detected in the nucleus [20,21]. Following ligand-induced activation, RPTKs can be internalized and translocated to the nucleus. Appearing as either holoreceptors or in a truncated form, these nuclear RPTKs appear to play a role in cell proliferation and invasion, DNA damage and repair as well as transcriptional regulation [22–25].

2.2 Nuclear RPTK signaling

It is proposed that RPTKs can translocate – intact or fragmented – to the nucleus through a variety of mechanisms including regulated-intermembrane proteolysis (RIPing), retrograde transport and possibly other undescribed mechanisms. 11 of the 20 RPTK subfamilies have been detected in the nucleus, where their activity is often distinct from their activity the plasma membrane. Here, we provide a brief discussion of the role of RPTKs in the nucleus.

Despite being detected in the nucleus for some time, the first functional reports of nuclear Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor (EGFR) came in 2001, when researchers demonstrated that nuclear EGFR functions as a transcriptional regulator by binding to the AT-rich response sequence of the cyclin D1 promoter and enhancing cyclin D1 expression [26]. Following EGF stimulation, full length EGFR translocates to the nucleus via retrograde transport. There, it is proposed that EGFR associates with RNA helicase A [27] and MUC1 [28] to bind DNA and regulate the expression of genes related to normal physiological and pathological processes including cellular proliferation, inflammation and drug resistance. In the nucleus, EGFR may also act as a tyrosine kinase, as its expression has been correlated with phosphorylation of several nuclear proteins including the proliferative cell nuclear antigen (PCNA) [29] and DNA-dependent protein kinase (DNA-PK) [30]. More recently, expression of genes involved in tumorigenesis were found to be regulated by nuclear EGFR including c-Myc [23], thymidylate synthase [31], and breast cancer resistance protein (BCRP/ABCG2) [32]. Other reports show that EGFR

expression is important for the cell's DNA repair [33], a finding that is consistent with the notion that nuclear EGFR is important for the DNA damage response and DNA damage repair.

ErbB-4 (a member of the EGFR family) is detected in the nucleus following stimulation with 12-*O*-Tetradecanoylphorbol-13-acetate (TPA) or heregulin. The ErbB-4 receptor translocates to the nucleus via the RIP pathway, which is initiated by cleavage of the cell-surface receptor by tumor necrosis factor- α -converting enzyme (TACE). This results in a fragment of the receptor that includes the intracellular and transmembrane region. γ -secretase cleavage within the transmembrane region then releases the intracellular domain (ICD) into the cytosol, leading to translocation of the ICD to the nucleus [34]. In the nucleus, the ErbB-4 ICD associates with STAT5A [35] and Eto-2 to regulate gene expression, including that of β -casein and Eto-2. Like all other members of the EGFR family, full length ErbB-4 is also detected in the nucleus and appears to have distinct activity compared to the ErbB-4 ICD.

Members of the EGFR family are frequently overexpressed or demonstrate constitutive activation in tumors of epithelial origin [36]. To combat this, a variety of anticancer therapies have been developed to target the EGFR and ERbB-2 receptor, including the monoclonal antibodies cetuximab and trastuzumab. Interestingly though, it appears that translocation of the EGFR is critical for it to carry out its pleiotropic effects. For instance, EGF-EGFR cell surface complexes stabilized by concanavalin A are unable to induce DNA synthesis, despite their ability to induce phosphorylation of cellular proteins and enhance RNA synthesis [37]. In summary, RPTKs emanate signals from diverse cellular locations, not simply at the plasma membrane.

2.3 Ligand-induced RPTK activation

A critical aspect of kinase regulation is the conservation of low basal activity in the absence of an activating stimulus. This is particularly critical, considering that RPTKs are often localized together in a way that favors their oligomerization and subsequent activation, even in the absence of stimulation. Additionally, aberrant signaling from RPTKs can cause a wide variety of ailments in humans, such as cancer, diabetes and other autoimmune diseases. Thus, RPTKs have evolved a variety of regulatory mechanisms to prevent inappropriate activation. RPTKs exist in equilibrium between active and inactive states. Ligand binding shifts the equilibrium toward the active state, which disfavors their activation in the absence of a ligand. RPTKs may also cluster on the cell surface upon activation, leading to a strong, sustained signal. By limiting the expression of a receptor, a cell can prevent significant clustering and the enhanced signaling that would follow.

Several RPTKs exist as monomers on the cell surface, including the platelet-derived growth factor receptor (PDGFR), ErbB, Kit, and Trk subfamilies. These receptors dimerize upon ligand binding, leading to their activation (Figure 2a). Other RPTKs exist as preformed dimers in the absence of stimuli, yet are

not activated. For instance, the insulin receptor subfamily, whose members exist as disulfide-linked dimers in both the inactive and active state [38] (Figure 2b). Ligand binding to members of the insulin receptor subfamily induces conformational changes that lead to its activation, however the exact details are not yet resolved. Other RPTKs exist in equilibrium between a monomeric and dimeric form in the absence of stimulation. For instance, a variety of methods have demonstrated that the EGFR exists in equilibrium between a monomeric and dimeric state on the cell surface [39,40] (Figure 2C). Although it has been proposed that ligand binding induces the formation of higher order oligomers. which leads to activation of the EGFR [41], a detailed mechanism of EGFR activation is also lacking. The Eph receptor family displays yet another mechanism of RPTK activation (Figure 2d). The Eph receptors bind to Ephrins (ligands) which are cell-surface proteins that the may be encountered by Eph receptors on an adjacent cell. Eph receptors exist in equilibrium between monomeric and higher order oligomers in the absence of ligand. Upon encountering Ephrins, it is thought that the Eph receptors cluster through interaction with other Eph Receptor-Ephrin complexes. This results in "forward signaling" in the Eph receptor-containing cells and "reverse signaling" in the Ephrin-containing cells [42].



Figure 1.2 Mechanisms of RPTK activation

(a) Canonical mechanism of RPTK activation - depicted here by the NGFR receptor - where receptors exist in monomeric form on the cell surface in the absence of ligand. Ligand binding induces receptor dimerization and tyrosine phosphorylation in trans. (b) The insulin receptor (InsR) is a covalently bound dimer; ligand binding induces conformational changes that activate the kinase domain, leading to phosphorylation of intracellular tyrosine residues. (c) The EGFR exists in equilibrium between monomeric and dimeric forms in the absence of ligand. Ligand binding induces conformational changes that lead to phosphorylation and the formation of higher order oligomers. (d) Inactive Eph receptors form oligomers in the absence of ligand. Ephrins are transmembrane proteins that act as ligands for Eph receptors. When Eph receptors encounter Ephrins on an adjacent cell, the Ephs become activated.

In the absence of a cognate ligand, most RPTKs are kept inactive by the presence of an "activation loop" which bind to the active site of the kinase and/or keeps the kinase in an inactive conformation. This mechanism ultimately inhibits substrate and co-factor binding, preventing activation. For instance, the insulin receptor kinase domain contains three tyrosines in the activation loop, (Tyr 1158, Tyr 1162, Tyr 1163) which must be phosphorylated for activation. In the inactive state Tyr 1162 is positioned in the active site, not unlike a peptide substrate, blocking access to substrate. Furthermore, the presence of the activation loop distorts the active site and prevents ATP and magnesium binding [43]. Crystal structures of the active insulin receptor show the three phosphorylated tyrosine residues in an extended conformation – no longer positioned within the active site – where they determine substrate specificity of the kinase by forming part of the substrate-binding site.

Interestingly, the activation loop can also play a role in generating "kinase-defective" receptors. Although considered "kinase-defective", the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1 (VEGFR-1) is required for normal development and angiogenesis, as demonstrated by *VEGFR-1*^{-/-} mice, which die early embryonic deaths due to abnormal overgrowth of endothelial cells [44,45]. The VEGFR-1 acts as a decoy receptor by binding VEGF and preventing it from activating VEGFR-2 and thus negatively regulates growth [46,47]. Analysis of the activation loop in the VEGFR-1 reveals that a highly conserved aspartic acid residue is replaced by asparagine (Asn1050).

Interestingly, mutation of this residue to aspartic acid establishes kinase activity, allowing the receptor to engage in *trans* phosphorylation upon ligand stimulation.

While maintaining a low level of basal activity at the plasma membrane, RPTKs are rapidly activated by ligand binding. Many RPTKs exist as monomers on the plasma membrane surface and oligomerize upon ligand binding, followed by the *in trans* phosphorylation of intracellular tyrosine residues in the adjacent receptor. Other RPTKs exist as oligomers in the absence of ligand and undergo structural changes that induce intracellular tyrosine phosphorylation when activated. Tyrosine phosphorylation of certain residues enhances the catalytic activity of the receptor, while other phosphotyrosine residues act as binding sites for proteins containing SH2 or PTB domains.

3. RPTK-binding proteins

Following RPTK activation and subsequent phosphorylation of intracellular tyrosine residues, a multitude of proteins are recruited to the plasma membrane where they form signaling complexes with an activated RPTK. The most immediately relevant proteins are those containing SH2 or PTB domains; many of these proteins bind directly to RPTKs in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner. Moreover, many are either a substrate for the RPTK or recruit additional proteins to serve as substrates for tyrosine phosphorylation. As mentioned previously, there is often overlap in the pathways activated by RPTKs, largely because of considerable commonality in the proteins that are recruited directly to them. Frequently activated pathways include Ras-Raf-Mek-Erk, phosphoinositide-3-kinase (PI3K)-Akt and phospholipase-C-gamma (PLC- γ) signaling.

3.1 Phosphotyrosine-dependent binding

SH2 and PTB domains are modular portions of proteins that confer the ability to bind in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner. SH2 and PTB domains bind phosphotyrosine primarily in the context of the adjacent amino acids and connect diverse groups of proteins like kinases, phosphatases, adaptors, and ubiquitin ligases to activated RPTKs [48] (Figure 3). SH2 and PTB domains are known to bind a wide variety of other tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins, however, here, we will focus primarily on their interactions with RPTKs. Although it will not be discussed further here, the C2 domain of PKC δ is among a small group of non-SH2/PTB proteins that also display phosphotyrosine-dependent binding [49].



Figure 1.3 Selected SH2- and PTB-containing proteins

Top, the domain architecture of selected proteins that contain SH2 and/or PTB domains and also bind directly to RPTKs. These proteins contain a diverse set of catalytic and non-catalytic binding domains. Bottom, the binding motifs of selected domains are shown below each individual domain. SH2 (Src Homology-2) domains bind phosphotyrosine in the context of the N-terminal residues, preferring one of two motifs where pY represents phosphotyrosine, ϕ is a hydrophobic amino acid and X is any amino acid. PTB (Phosphotyrosine-binding) domains bind phosphotyrosine residues in the context of the C-terminal residues, preferring the motif NPXpY, where X is any amino acid and pY represents phosphotyrosine. SH3 (Src Homology-3) domains bind polyproline motifs. PH (Pleckstin Homology) domains bind phosphotadyl inositol phosphates (e.g. PIP, PIP₂, PIP₃). C2 domains bind calcium (Ca²⁺), while C1 domains bind diacylglycaerol (DAG) and UBA (Ubiquitin-association) domains bind ubiquitin (Ub).
3.2 SH2 domains

In humans, there exists 120 SH2 domains that appear in 110 unique proteins [50]. Significantly, it appears that the expansion and diversification of SH2 domain-containing proteins occurred concomitantly with the increasing complexity of metazoans [51,52]. This supports the notion that tyrosine phosphorylation evolved in metazoans as a mechanism for cellular organization and communication. SH2 domains bind to a variety of phosphotyrosinecontaining proteins, many of which are RPTKs. SH2 domains consist of an antiparallel β -sheet (comprised of three or four β -strands) sandwiched by two a-helices (Figure 4). An invariant arginine residue within SH2 domains forms part of a positively charged pocket to which the phosphotyrosine residue binds [53]. The phosphorylated ligand straddles the β -sheet, with residues immediately carboxy-terminal to the phosphotyrosine residue interacting with the SH2 domain. For example, the SH2 domain of Lck binds the motif pYEEV in this fashion (Figure 4a). Aspartic acid residues in the peptide interact with the β -sheet residues, while the valine residue (pY+3) sits in a hydrophobic pocket near C-terminal α -helix. For the SH2 domain of v-Src, almost identical binding is seen with the peptide motif pYEEI (Figure 4b). The ShcA SH2 domain also shows important hydrophobic contacts with the pY+3 amino acid, as shown in figure 4c.





Other SH2 domains, such as that of Grb2, display a different mode of

ligand binding. The Grb2 SH2 domain preferentially binds pYXNX motif (where

X is any of the natural 20 amino acids) [54]. An essential tryptophan residue

within the SH2 domain mediates interaction with the peptide asparagine, which must occur at the pY+2 position for binding to occur (Figure 4d).

Several SH2 domains bind their ligands in a non-canonical fashion. c-Cbl, an E3 ubiquitin ligase, contains an SH2 domain that is quite divergent in primary sequence when compared to other SH2 domains [55]. The SH2 domain of c-Cbl prefers the motif (N/D)XpY(S/T)XXP [56,57], which unlike other SH2 domains, involves binding residues amino-terminal to the phosphotyrosine. In general though, it is the primary sequence that is carboxy-terminal to a phosphotyrosine residue that determines whether a given SH2 domaincontaining effector protein will be recruited.

3.3 PTB domains

The human proteome includes 60 phosphotyrosine-binding (PTB) domain-containing proteins. The docking protein ShcA became the founding member of the group when it was shown a conserved, amino-terminal region of this protein (ShcA was then known to contain a carboxy-terminal SH2 domain) associated with the EGF receptor in a tyrosine phosphorylation-dependent manner [58–60]. Unlike SH2 domains, a variety of PTB domains have been shown to exhibit tyrosine phosphorylation-independent binding. In fact, a global analysis of PTB domains has revealed three distinct classes. Uhlik and others [61] classified PTB domains as either phosphotyrosine-dependent ShcA-like, phosphotyrosine-dependent IRS-like, or phosphotyrosine-independent Dab-like

based on structural, functional and evolutionary data. Despite these considerable differences, all PTB domains appear to bind the NPX(p)Y motif.

The PTB domain of ShcA contains a positively charged pocket that interacts with the phosphotyrosine residue. Basic residues form this pocket and include two arginines and one lysine (Arg67, Arg175, and Lys169 in ShcA, Figure 5a). IRS-like PTB domains also contain a positively charged pocket for phosphotyrosine binding, typically composed of two arginine residues (Arg212 and Arg227 in IRS-1, Figure 5b). Not surprisingly, Dab-like PTB domains have a less basic and shallower binding pocket which is consistent with their ability to engage in phosphotyrosine-independent binding. In the tyrosine-binding pocket of Dab2, for example, His135 and Gly131 form van der Waals contacts and hydrogen bonds, respectively, with the tyrosine residue (Figure 5c). Other residues in a PTB domain make various hydrophobic contacts and hydrogen bonds with the amino acids amino-terminal to the tyrosine residue and provide specificity to binding [62].



Figure 1.5 PTB domains bind to tyrosine-phosphorylated and unphosphorylated peptides by recognizing residues amino-terminal to the tyrosine residue

All PTB domains bind the motif NPX(p)Y, where N in asparagine, P is proline, X is any of 20 natural amino acids, pY is phosphotyrosine, and Y is tyrosine. (a) The PTB domain of ShcA (PDB ID 1SHC) binds in a phosphorylation-dependent manner to the motif NPQpY. Arg67, Lys169, and Arg175 create a positively charged pocket to coordinate phosphotyrosine binding. (b) The PTB domain of IRS-1 (PDB ID 1IRS) also binds in a phosphorylation-dependent manner, preferring the motif NPApY. Here, Arg213 and Arg227 comprise the phosphotyrosine-binding pocket. (c) The PTB domain of Dab2 (PDB ID 1NTV) binds its ligand in a phosphorylation-independent manner, shown here bound to the motif NPVY. To accommodate the tyrosine residue, His136 forms van der Waals contacts and the carbonyl group of Gly131 forms hydrogen bonds. This figure depicts the three modes of PTB-peptide binding.

Interestingly, proteins containing a PTB domain appear to lack catalytic activity. Although the evolutionary reason for this is unknown, proteins with PTB domains often contain additional domains that mediate protein-protein interactions (Figure 3), as well as tyrosine residues that are phosphorylated upon RPTK binding. These features are essential for PTB domain-containing proteins to propagate signaling from an activated RPTK and will be discussed below.

Many PTB domains can also bind phospholipid acidic head groups at region distinct from the region that binds the NPX(p)Y motif. Additionally, PTB domains are also referred to as phosphotyrosine-interacting domains (PIDs) [63].

4. Proteins activated by RPTKs

As mentioned, ligand-induced RPTK activation results in autophopshorylation of intracellular tyrosine residues. These modifications release intramolecular inhibitory interactions and also generate binding sites for SH2- and PTB-domain containing proteins. In healthy cells, signaling from RPTKs is linked to cell growth, survival, division and differentiation. However, much of what has been studied in regards to RPTKs and their downstream effectors is related to pathologies such as cancer. The following discussion will focus on the behavior of proteins downstream of RPTKs and some of their relationships to such pathologies.

4.1 Ras-Raf-Mek-Erk Signaling

Stimulation of many RPTKs results in the activation of Ras-Raf-Mek-Erk (Ras-Erk) signaling, which induces cellular behaviors, such as, growth, differentiation and division. The Ras proteins are a part of a large family of small G-proteins that are activated as a consequence of their interaction with guaninenucleotide exchange factors (GEFs). GEFs act by binding G proteins and stimulating the release of guanosine diphosphate (GDP). Guanosine triphosphate (GTP) then preferentially binds the G protein due to the tenfold higher intracellular concentration of GTP to GDP. As mentioned, the activation of G proteins is a critical step in signal transduction in healthy cells. Yet these proteins can become constitutively activated due to mutation, leading to sustained mitogenic signaling. Activating mutations in three Ras family members, H-Ras, K-Ras and N-Ras, are found in about 25% of all tumors and up to 90% in pancreatic tumors [64]. Activating mutations in these Ras proteins are accounted for by alterations in only three codons, including codons 12, 13 and 61, forcing the G-protein in the "on", GTP-bound state [65].

The growth-factor-receptor-bound-protein-2 (Grb2)/Son-of-Sevenless (SOS) complex is perhaps the best-characterized module that links RPTKs to Ras activation (Figure 6a). Grb2 binds RPTKs in a tyrosine-phosphorylation-dependent manner via a central SH2 domain. The N-terminal SH3 domain in Grb2 constitutively binds SOS [66], which is a GEF. SOS, in turn, induces structural changes in Ras to promote the release of GDP, which is quickly

replaced by GTP. GTP-Ras then activates the serine kinase Raf through a direct association that induces a conformational change and allows Raf to phosphorylate its various substrates [67], most notably the dual-specificity kinases Mek1 and Mek2 [68].



Figure 1.6 Ras-Erk Activation

Grb2 binds many RPTKs in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner. Sos, which is constitutively bound to Grb2, catalyzes Ras to exchange GDP for GTP. Ras-GTP then binds and activates Raf, which phosphorylates and activates Mek1/2. Phosphorylated Mek1/2 then phosphorylates Erk1/2 on threonine and tyrosine. Phosphorylated Mek1/2 can then phosphorylate numerous substrates in the cytosol and nucleus.

Mek1 and Mek2 are potent activators of the mitogen-activated-protein kinases (MAPK) Erk1 and Erk2 (Erk1/2). Erk1/2 are, in turn, critical mediators of cell cycle progression. Erk1/2 are serine kinases whose targets include a variety of cytosolic and nuclear targets, with their activity on transcription factors being the most-well detailed process in which they participate. Erk1/2 phosphorylates ETS-family transcription factors, such as Elk1. Elk1 is then able to form a complex with serum response factor (SRF) at serum response element (SRE) sites on DNA, thereby regulating the expression of genes such as *Fos* [69]. Additionally, Erk1/2 phosphorylate c-Jun to generate the AP1 transcription factor, which is composed of Fos/c-Jun heterodimers [70]. Ultimately, Erk1/2 activation of AP1 and other transcription factors induces the expression of key cell-cycle regulators, allowing cells to progress through G1 of the cell cycle.

4.2 Phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase/Akt

The activation of phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase (PI3K) and Akt work in concert to promote cellular division in both normal and cancerous cells. These proteins are activated as a consequence of PI3K recruitment to activated RPTKs.





Upon activation, many RPTKs also bind PI3K where PI3K phosphorylates the 3' position of PIP₂, yielding PIP₃. PI3K also induces activation of the mTORC2 complex, which results in the phosphorylation of Akt at S473. The presence of PIP₃ and additional T306 phosphorylation leads Akt to phosphorylate numerous proteins involved in survival, growth, and proliferation.

The PI3K family of enzymes catalyze the phosphorylation of the 3position of phosphatidylinositols (PtdIns). Several classes of PI3K enzymes exist, with the most well-understood belonging to class IA. Class IA PI3K enzymes are recruited to activated RPTKs by an SH2 domain which binds the tyrosine-phosphorylated YXXM motif in the receptor. PI3K translocation to the plasma membrane is sufficient for its activation and results in the phosphorylation of PtdIns(4,5)P₂ (PIP₂) which generates PtdIns(3,4,5)P₃ (PIP₃)[71] (Figure 6b).

The Akt proteins (Akt1, Akt2, Akt3) are a family of serine/threonine kinases. These proteins, the cellular homologs of the retroviral oncogene v-Akt, bind PIP₃ via a PH domain. For Akt to become maximally activated it must be phosphorylated at Thr308 and Ser473 by PDPK1 and mTORC2, respectively [72,73]. Translocation to the plasma membrane (via interaction with PIP₃) and subsequent phosphorylation of Akt activates kinase activity, allowing it to phosphorylate a wide-array of signaling proteins, such as mTOR, BAD, and Forkhead family transcription factors. These proteins then act to affect gene transcription in ways that inhibit apoptosis and enhance cellular survival, proliferation.

Akt directly phosphorylates several members of the apoptotic machinery, including BAD, a member of the BCL2 family of proteins that promotes cell death by forming heterodimers with the survival factor BCL-X_L, rendering it non-functional. Akt phosphorylation of BAD prevents formation of these

heterodimers, thus restoring the anti-apoptotic ability of BCL-X_L [74]. Aktmediated phosphorylation of the pro-death protease, caspsase-9, inhibits its catalytic activity [75], again inhibiting apoptosis. Additionally, Akt phosphorylates FKHR, a transcription factor that translocates to the nucleus and activates several pro-apoptotic genes. Akt phosphorylation of FKHR prevents FKHR nuclear translocation [76].

PIP₃ is degraded by lipid phosphatases, such as PTEN, SHIP1 and SHIP2. Whereas SHIP1 and SHIP2 remove phosphate from the 5-position to generate PtdIns(3,4)P₂, PTEN dephosphorylates PIP₃ at the 3-postion to regenerate PIP₂. Interestingly, PtdIns(3,4)P₂ retains the ability to recruit PH-domain containing proteins, such as Akt. INPP4B dephosphorylates PtdIns(3,4)P₂ at the 4-position, yielding PtdIns(3)P [77]. Thus, the activity of PTEN and INPP4B is primarily responsible for controlling the mitogenic effects of PIP₃, as evidenced by the fact that *Pten-* and *INPP4B*-knockout mice are strongly predisposed to oncongenesis [78]. *Ship1*-knockout mice can also develop myoproliferative syndromes, which suggests that PtdIns(3,4)P₂ is relevant in transmitting mitogenic signals [79].

4.3 Phospholipase C-γ

Phospholipase C- γ (PLC- γ) binds to a variety of RPTKs, including EGFR [80], Her2 [81], PDGFRa [82], TrkA [83] and TrkB [84], among others, where it is phosphorylated on several tyrosine residues [85]. PLC- γ catalyzes the

formation of inositol (1,4,5) triphosphaphate (IP₃) and diacylglycerol (DAG) from PtdIns(4,5)P₂. These two products, IP₃ and DAG, act as potent second messengers. IP₃ is a soluble molecule and will diffuse through the cytoplasm until binding to IP₃ receptors present on the surface of the endoplasmic reticulum. These receptors, ligand-gated Ca²⁺ channels, subsequently release Ca²⁺ into the cytoplasm. The protein kinase C (PKC) family protein kinases are then activated as a consequence of interaction with Ca²⁺, which relieves intramolecular inhibitions. Furthermore, the binding of DAG localizes these proteins to the plasma membrane. There, PKC family enzymes phosphorylate a number of proteins involved in cellular division, leading to the activation of NFAT, NF_KB and other proteins [86].

5. Termination of RPTK signaling

Not surprisingly, normal RPTK signaling involves numerous mechanisms that limit the magnitude and duration to which an activated receptor can propagate a signal. Receptor dephosphorylation and endocytosis are the most well described mechanisms and will be discussed in this section.

5.1 RPTK dephosphorylation

Members of the RPTK family are targeted by tyrosine phosphatases that, in general, act to limit the duration of signaling. However, numerous examples of tyrosine phosphatases whose action is of an activating nature exist, a classical example being the $PTP\alpha$ -mediated dephosphorylation of c-Src at Tyr527 [87], which is required for c-Src activation [88]. Around 100 genes code for enzymes that are capable of cleaving phosphate from phosphotyrosine [89]. Members of the protein tyrosine phosphatase (PTP) family comprise the largest portion of these enzymes and are defined by an active site motif, HCX_5R , in which the cysteine residue acts as a nucleophile and is essential for catalysis [90]. PTP members include phosphotyrosine-specific (classical) phosphatases, which consist of both receptors (RPTPs) and soluble proteins. Other PTP members dual-specificity phosphatases (DSPs) that are recognize phosphotyrosine and/or phosphoserine/threonine and are strictly soluble proteins [91].

Some RPTPs have been shown to engage in ligand-dependent dimerization. In contrast with RPTKs however, these proteins appear to be deactivated by ligand binding, which may cause their active sites to become occluded [92]. The binding of pleiotrophin to RPTP ζ is a well-characterized example of this phenomenon. Binding causes enhanced phosphorylation of β catenin [93] and β -adducin [94], proteins that are involved in cadherin–catenin cell–adhesion complexes and actin filament regulation, respectively. These findings suggest that pleiotrophin-RPTP ζ binding regulates the organization of the cytoskeletal architecture by diminishing RPTP ζ activity. Although the ligands for many RPTPs have yet to be discovered, the presence of Ig-like and fibronectin type III domains extracellular domains in many of these proteins suggest a broad role in regulating cell-cell contact. The activity of soluble PTPs is also tightly regulated, as evidenced by the variety of protein-protein interaction domains present in these proteins. For instance, SHP proteins are targeted to receptors and other scaffolding proteins via an SH2 domain [95]. Other soluble PTPs contain FERM, SEC14 and BRO1 domains that target the protein between the cytoskeleton and membrane [96], to lipids [97], and to endosomes [98], respectively. Furthermore, these PTPs contain intrinsic specificity towards their substrates. For instance, the tyrosine-phosphorylated activation loop of the insulin receptor is targeted directly by PTP1B, resulting in decreased protein-tyrosine kinase activity [99]. The solved structure PTP1B in complex with a peptide modeling the phosphorylated activation segment of the insulin receptor shows numerous, specific contacts; mutation of many of these residues results in diminished catalysis [99].

Notably, while members of the PTP family are all related, several non-PTP family members have also been recently discovered that can dephosphorylate tyrosine residues. Eya1 uses an aspartic acid-based motif to dephosphorylate Tyr142 of the histone H2AX [100]. Here, Eya1 activity promotes cell survival under a number of stresses [101]. STS-1 [102], also contains a protein-tyrosine phosphatase domain [103] related to the phosphoglycerate mutase (PGM) superfamily, with demonstrated activity on Syk [104] and other proteins [105]. Additionally, prostatic acid phosphatase (PAcP) was demonstrated to directly target ErbB-2 [106]. Interestingly, the level of PAcP in cancer cells correlated with higher growth rates in xenograft animal models [107].

The DSPs show little sequence conservation outside of the signature HCX₅R active site motif and despite their name, individual DSPs often show preference for either tyrosine or serine/threonine. A sub-division of the DSPs, the MAPK phosphatases, exhibit diverse patterns of expression, localization and specificity for individual MAPKs. VHR for example, dephosphorylates a tyrosine residue in MAPKs [108]. Thus, many of these phosphatases act as critical regulators in attenuating RPTK-induced Ras-Erk activation.

5.2 Receptor endocytosis

Like many receptors, RPTK internalization is typically enhanced upon ligand binding. This a critical mechanism in the regulation of signaling from RPTKs. Interestingly, the reduction in the number of surface receptors, does not always diminish the maximum signaling response that can be generated. Instead, this process can shift the dose-response curve, such that a higher concentration of ligand is required to obtain a maximum signal. As mentioned, ligand binding followed by RPTK autophosphorylation induces the association of SH2- and PTB-domain containing proteins, some of which are directly involved in the transit of the receptor into endosomes. Receptors are then sorted into lysosomes for degradation or shuttled back to the cell surface and recycled. RPTK internalization is dominated by clathrin-mediated endocytosis (CME). RPTKs utilize multiple mechanisms, such as ubiquitination, to enter CME.

Ubiquitination leading to CME involves E3 ubiquitin ligases that are recruited (either directly or through an adaptor) to the receptor (Figure 7). For instance, the adaptor Grb2 can recruit the E3 ubiquitin ligase c-Cbl to ubiquitinate the EGFRs and Met receptors [109,110]. Ubiquitinated receptors are then recruited to clathrin-coated pits (CCPs) via interaction with UBA domain present on proteins such as Epsin [111]. Epsin then binds the AP2 complex and clathrin to promote the formation of clathrin-coated pits. CCPs then undergo a "pinching off" and eventually form intracellular vesicles. After shedding many components of CCP, these vesicles fuse with early endosomes, which are defined by the presence of Rab5 [112]. The Rab-family proteins are small GTPases that recruit effectors involved in vesicle formation, transport and fusion [113]. Here, receptors can be recycled by a Rab4-dependent mechanism or join into multi-vesicular bodies. Ubiquitination, specifically the presence of lysine 48-linked polyubiquitination, then serves as recognition signal to target the protein for proteasomal degradation by a Rab7-dependent mechanism [114] (Figure 7). Notably, EGFR lacking the ubiguitin-conjugation sites display enhanced signaling [115], whereas other RPTKs display accelerated degradation and down-regulation in signaling in the absence of deubiquitylases (which are responsible for removing ubiquitin) [116]. Moreover, during fly oogenesis, it has been demonstrated that depletion of c-Cbl results in the

delocalization of RPTK signaling, which occurs at the leading edge of border cells during normal development [117]. These observations suggest that ubiquitination provides an important, if not critical, mechanism leading to the signaling, internalization and sorting of RPTKs.

The pH of endosomes also decreases as they mature and finally merge with lysosomes. Acidification is primarily mediated by the vacuolar ATPase, which pumps protons from the cytoplasm [118]. For some receptors, this promotes dissociation of ligand and recycling of the receptor back to the plasma membrane. For other receptor-ligand pairs, acidification does not cause dissociation. For instance, the EGFR remains bound to EGF within late endosomes.



Figure 1.8 Receptor recycling and degradation

Following stimulation, RPTKs undergo internalization by clathrin and clathrin-independent mechanisms. Ubiquitination of receptors can accelerate their internalization due to the association of ubiquitin with components of clathrin-coated pits. Internalized vesicles arrive at Rab5-positive early endosomes where the ligands dissociate due to the acidic environment. Here, receptors can undergo recycling by a Rab4-dependent mechanism or are further processed into multi-vesicular bodies, where they no longer propagate signals. There, receptors can be recycled back to the plasma membrane or face degradation when marked for destruction. Here, a polyubiquitinated receptor is shown in transport to late endosomes by a Rab11A-dependent mechanism. Late endosomes then fuse with the proteasome, resulting in receptor degradation. The Rab-family proteins are small GTPases that recruit membrane effectors that are responsible for vesicle formation, movement, and fusion. Phosphatases, such as PTP1B, can dephosphorylate the receptors during their transit.

Importantly, most RPTKs appear to continue to signal after internalization. The EGFR, for instance remains ligand bound and phosphorylated until the late stages of endosomal trafficking [119]. The presence of all basic components of the Ras-Erk cascade (Grb2, Sos, Ras, Raf, Mek1/2, Erk1/2), suggests that critical signaling may emanate from endosomebound RPTKs. However, while some experimental systems show that RPTK internalization is required for maximal Erk activation [120,121], other systems suggest otherwise [122,123]. In all likelihood, the relative importance of this phenomenon varies by cell type, receptor-ligand identity, receptor-ligand concentration and other variables. Clearly though, the internalization of RPTKs plays a critical role in regulating expression levels as well as signaling specificity.

6. The impact of protein-tyrosine kinase research on cancer treatment

The development of imatinib to treat a variety of cancers is testimony of the ability of cell biologists, working with doctors, chemists and others to rationally design therapies that address the molecular root cause of human maladies. A (very) brief summary of the route to the development of imatinib is given below, followed by a discussion of tyrosine kinase signaling in regards to the treatment of cancer.

6.1 Development of imatinib and other RPTK inhibitors

The field of tyrosine kinase signaling was arguably kicked off around 1979 when research groups reported viral proteins (v-Abl [124], v-Src [125]) that catalyzed the phosphorylation of tyrosine residues. In 1980, the Cohen group discovered that A431 cells, when stimulated with EGF, can incorporate phosphate onto tyrosine residues of membrane-bound proteins [126]. It was well known at the time that EGF induced cell growth and division in some cell

types through complex changes in cell biology. Purified EGFR was also shown to engage in autophosphorylation on tyrosine residues, demonstrating that these receptors can behave as both enzyme and act as their own substrates. At the time, only serine and threonine were known to be phosphorylated in the context of normal cell physiology. In the following decade a dozen or so RPTKs were identified, many of which were demonstrated to engage in ligand-induced tyrosine phosphorylation [127].

Early insight into the function of these molecules came from the observation that the kinase domain of these newly discovered RPTKs showed remarkable similarity to kinase domain of v-Src, an oncogene derived from the Rous sarcoma virus (RSV). Because v-Src is essential for RSV to form tumors in chickens [128], it was hypothesized that tyrosine kinase activity regulates cell division and, when deregulated, cause tumors. Additionally, the finding that a *v*-*Src* homolog exists in animals [129], namely *c-Src*, suggested that human genes could be altered (mutated) such that they induce cancer; today we call these genes proto-oncogenes.

The BCR-Abl fusion protein, a hallmark of chronic myelogenous leukemia (CML), was soon discovered to be a potent tyrosine kinase [130]. BCR-Abl, a result of fusion of the *BCR* and *Abl* genes, results in a constitutively active tyrosine kinase due to the ability of the BCR domain to dimerize, allowing the Abl kinase domain to autophosphorylate and promote cell division in CML.

Subsequently, the BCR-Abl fusion was shown to induce CML-like disease in mice, proving that it was the primary causative agent of CML [131–134].

With the development of a potent BCR-Abl inhibitor, CGP571148B, which was capable of curing mice bearing BCR-Abl-induced tumors [135,136], clinical trials began in humans. These trials showed that CGP571148B, by then called STI571 and later imatinib, proved very effective at treating early-stage CML [137]. These results led to imatinib, which would be marketed under the name Gleevec in the U.S., to be approved to treat CML in 2001. In addition to CML and several other blood cancers, imatinib has been approved to treat gastrointestinal stromal tumors (GIST), in which an activated form of c-Kit is expressed.

From to the insight provided tyrosine kinase signaling research, several other rationally designed drugs to treat cancer resulting from aberrant protein-tyrosine kinase activity have been developed. For instance, trastuzumab (marketed as Herceptin) is a monoclonal antibody that is designed to target the RPTK HER2. HER2 is overexpression is strongly associated with more aggressive disease and higher recurrence rate in many breast cancers. Trastuzumab acts by binding to HER2 receptors and initiates antibody-dependent cell-mediated death of cancer cells, among other proposed mechanisms [138]. Currently, dozens of therapies consisting of monoclonal antibodies, small molecule inhibitors and immunotoxins are being developed to target specific, aberrantly signaling RPTKs.

6.2 Current limitations of RPTK-targeting agents

Having abandoned service to their host, cancer cells essentially exist in their own individual evolutionary arms races. Because of this, therapies that initially appear effective against a cancer can quickly lose their efficacy as individual cancer cells develop mutations that allow them to circumvent a particular focused therapy. Free from the growth constraints imposed by the therapy, these cells can continue to proliferate.

A classic example of this occurs with the use of "ATP-mimetic" tyrosine kinase inhibitors (TKIs) targeting the EGFR, which act by binding the active site of the kinase. The single EGFR mutation T790M has the dual effect of increasing receptor affinity for ATP and decreasing the affinity for TKIs. The net result is that TKIs become unable to outcompete ATP (which is at a relatively high intracellular concentration) for the receptor, thus rendering the therapy ineffective in cells with this mutation [139].

Ligand overexpression is another mechanism by which cells can overcome a targeted therapy. As mentioned, trastuzumab is an antibody targeting the extracellular portion of the EGFR. One route to resistance is achieved through enhanced autocrine EGF expression, which interferes with trastuzumab-binding to the EGFR [140]. In this situation, cancer cells secreting large amounts of EGF will be "protected", rendering treatment with the antibody ineffective. Activating mutations in proteins downstream of an RPTK play a role in the failure of some cancer treatments. For example, colorectal cancers are often responsive to the small-molecule inhibitors gefitinib and erlotinib, which target commonly mutated variants of the EGFR. However, resistance to these therapies often arises due to activating mutations in NRAS, KRAS and BRAF [141], which abolish therapeutic efficacy of these treatments. In fact, mutations and amplifications of KRAS are detected in >50% of patients being treat for colorectal cancer that has developed resistance to EGFR-targeting smallmolecule inhibitors [142].

Multiple mutations almost always accompany the transformation of a healthy cell to one that can pathologically proliferate. Additionally, as cancer progresses and the genomic stability of the cell is compromised, mutations are acquired at rates much greater than the surrounding healthy tissues. Therefore, it is unlikely that a single therapy targeting oncogenic RPTKs will lead to sustained remission in a cancer patient. Going forward, continued development of more potent and selective inhibitors that are used in combination based on knowledge of the mutations present in the cancer should improve their therapeutic application. Targeting effectors, both upstream and downstream of RPTKs, will prevent the expansion of cells that have found mutations "around" a therapy. Moreover, identification of novel proteins that are critical "signaling hubs", should foster the development of therapies that target critical components of the cell's signaling machinery, thus decreasing the likelihood that resistance to the therapy will arise due to the further development of activating mutations.

7. Protein-tyrosine kinase signaling research today

As cellular signaling pathways are elaborated, it becomes ever clearer that these pathways are better described as complex, interdependent webs that have numerous levels of regulation and redundancy. The growth of high throughput assays and the ability to perform comprehensive proteomic/genomic analysis has fostered a broader understanding of these systems. A selection of current interesting research in the field of tyrosine kinase signaling will follow.

7.1 Kazlauskas's two-pulse scenario updated

While continuous exposure to growth factors is sufficient for cells to progress through the cell cycle, it has also been demonstrated that two appropriately-timed pulses of growth factor are sufficient for cells to cross the restriction point of the cell cycle [143]. This finding has allowed scientists to analyze the specific events that occur following growth factor exposure to gain better insight into the minimum requirements for a cell to divide. Recently, the Yarden group studied this phenomenon by performing comprehensive proteomic and transcription analysis of normal mammary epithelial cells following pulsed exposure to growth factors in order to identify the mechanisms that allow these cells to divide under the two-pulse protocol [144]. Their results show that the initial pulse of EGF initiates enhanced protein expression, including genes associated with lipid biosynthesis, in addition to modest activation of Erk. Additionally, this initial pulse activated antiproliferative signaling involving p53 activation. In the absence of an EGF pulse exactly 7 hours later, the activation of p53-mediated anti-proliferative genes proved to be sufficient to prevent entry into S-phase, by preventing restriction point crossing, thus preventing cell division. Cells pulsed with EGF for a second time at 7 hours display PI3K/Akt activation that is required to suppress the anti-proliferative genes activated by the first pulse. Additionally, these cells display enhanced Erk activation (as compared to the first EGF pulse), leading to enhanced EGR1 expression, both of which were necessary for the cells to overcome the restriction point.

Besides revealing insight into the specific mechanism of tyrosine kinase signaling, the results of this study also provides several important examples of regulation in regards to tyrosine kinase signaling. Firstly, RPTKs can activate a multitude of signaling pathways that are dependent on cellular context, in this case the state of the cell cycle. In the first EGF pulse, modest Erk activation and p53 activation was observed. The second EGF pulse, however, activates PI3K/AKT and Erk, while downregulating the expression of anti-proliferative genes that were activated by the first EGF pulse. In this system, PI3K/Akt activation specifically interferes with the activity of p53; this provides an example "cross-talk" that is a common feature of cellular signaling. Furthermore, a threshold mechanism ensures that the cells divide only when a strong-enough

signal is received as a sufficient amount of activated Erk and EGR1 is absolutely required for these cells to replicate.

7.2 van der Geer laboratory

In our lab, we study the role of ShcA in tyrosine kinase signaling. As mentioned above, ShcA is an adaptor protein that is recruited to activated RPTKs. ShcA binds these receptors in the context of phosphotyrosine where it too is phosphorylated on several tyrosine residues. These phosphotyrosine residues then act as binding sites for other proteins, such as Grb2 [145]. Interestingly, some RPTKs bind Grb2 directly, whereas as others bind ShcA directly and thereby recruit Grb2. We recently began to investigate the hypothesis that ShcA's role in this context is more than to recruit Grb2. To evaluate this, we engineered nerve growth factor receptors to bind ShcA, Grb2, or neither (null) and assayed their ability to activate signaling [146]. We found that cells expressing Grb2-binding receptors behaved similarly to cells expressing ShcA-binding receptors in terms of Ras-Erk and Akt activation. Interestingly though, cells expressing the ShcA-binding receptors display accelerated cell division as compared to cell expressing the Grb2-binding receptors. One explanation of this result is that ShcA recruits additional proteins into the signaling complex that are not present when receptors bind Grb2 directly. In the remainder of this manuscript, I will describe our efforts to identify

novel ShcA-binding proteins and characterize their role in signal transduction in regards to RPTKs and ShcA.

Chapter 2. Identification of STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein

Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 490 (2017) 1334-1339



Identification of STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein



Talitha van der Meulen^a, Spencer Swarts^a, Wolfgang Fischer^b, Peter van der Geer^{a,*}

^a Department of Chemistry and Biochemistry, San Diego State University, 5500 Campanile Drive, San Diego, CA 92182-1030, USA ^b Clayton Foundation Laboratories for Peptide Biology, The Salk Institute, 10010 North Torrey Pines Rd, La Jolla, CA 92037, USA

ABSTRACT

ARTICLE INFO

Article history: Received 26 June 2017 Accepted 5 July 2017 Available online 6 July 2017

Phosphopeptide affinity purification

Protein-tyrosine kinase

Signal transduction Phosphotyrosine

ShcA is a cytoplasmic signaling protein that supports signal transduction by receptor protein-tyrosine kinases by providing auxiliary tyrosine phosphorylation sites that engage additional signaling proteins. The principal binding partner for tyrosine phosphorylation sites on ShcA is Grb2. In the current study, we have used phosphotyrosine-containing peptides to isolate and identify STS-1 as a novel ShcAbinding protein. Our results further show that the interaction between STS-1 and ShcA is regulated in response to EGF receptor activation.

© 2017 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved.

1. Introduction

Keywords:

Receptor protein-tyrosine kinases mediate the regulation of various cellular processes, including growth, cell division, differentiation, and migration, in response to extracellular signals [1]. Ligand binding causes receptor oligomerization, activation of the protein-kinase domain, and autophosphorylation on one or more tyrosine residues in the cytoplasmic region of the receptor [2]. Receptor autophosphorylation sites generally serve as binding sites for cytoplasmic signaling proteins [3,4]. The binding of signaling proteins to receptor autophosphorylation sites is mediated by SH2 or PTB domains [5]. These domains bind to phosphorylated tyrosine residues that are present within specific sequence motifs [6]. As a consequence of their interaction with the receptor, signaling proteins propagate signals from the receptor into the interior of the cell, ultimately leading to changes in cellular physiology [3,4,7].

The ShcA gene encodes three proteins that differ from each other exclusively in the length of an amino-terminal region [8]. This region is followed by a PTB domain, a central region containing several tyrosine phosphorylation sites, and a carboxy-terminal SH2 domain [9]. ShcA proteins bind to specific tyrosine phosphorylation sites on cell surface receptors [10]. Following binding to a receptor, ShcA is phosphorylated on tyrosines 239, 240, and 317, thereby providing the receptor with additional binding-sites for SH2 domain-containing signaling proteins [11,12]

The principle binding partner for tyrosine phosphorylation sites

http://dx.doi.org/10.1016/i.bbrc.2017.07.024 0006-291X/© 2017 Elsevier Inc. All rights reserved. on ShcA is Grb2 [13]. Grb2 is a small adaptor protein that uses its SH2 domain to bind to ShcA and its SH3 domains to bind to Sos and Gab [14–16]. Sos is an upstream activator of Ras [17]. Gab proteins contain phosphotyrosine-based docking sites for various signaling proteins, including PI 3-kinase [18]. Thus, ShcA and Grb2 connect receptors with the Ras-MAP kinase and PI 3-kinase-Akt pathways [18,19]. While some receptors depend on ShcA for the recruitment of Grb2, others can bind Grb2 directly, and there are even some receptors that will bind directly to both ShcA and Grb2 [20]. This observation led us to question the commonly held belief that ShcA functions exclusively to provide binding sites for Grb2 [20].

To identify novel proteins that bind to ShcA in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner, we used synthetic peptides identical to ShcA phosphorylation sites as affinity reagents. This approach led to the identification of STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding partner.

2. Materials and methods

2.1. Reagents

EGF and the anti-phosphotyrosine monoclonal antibody 4G10 were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA). A polyclonal anti-STS-1 serum was purchased from Abcam (Cambridge, MA), A polyclonal anti-serum was raised against a GST-ShcA-SH2 domain fusion protein [21]. The polyclonal anti-Grb2 serum was a gift from Dr. T. Hunter [22]. Protein A-horse radish peroxidase (HRP), sheep anti-mouse-HRP and donkey anti-rabbit-HRP were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). Protein A-agarose was purchased

^{*} Corresponding author. E-mail address: pvanderg@mail.sdsu.edu (P. van der Geer).

from Repligen (Waltham, MA).

2.2. Cell lines, stimulation, and lysis

A549 cells and COS1 cells were grown on 10 cm tissue culture plates in DMEM supplemented with 10% fetal bovine serum. Prior to stimulation, the cells were starved for 12–16 h in DMEM with 20 mM HEPES, pH 7.2. Control cells and cells stimulated with 50 ng/ mL EGF were lysed in PLC-lysis buffer as described [21].

2.3. Peptide affinity purification and silver staining

Unphosphorylated and phosphorylated peptides based on the ShcA Tyr 239/Tyr 240 and Tyr 317 phosphorylation sites were synthesized by AnaSpec (Freemont, CA). All peptides were synthesized with an amino-caproic acid linker at the amino-terminus. Peptides were linked through the amino-terminal amino group to AminoLink agarose at 1 mg/mL in pH 10.0 coupling buffer, according to the manufacturers instructions (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA).

Clarified cell lysates were incubated with 20 μ L 50% peptideagarose slurry per mL of lysate on a rocker for 1 h at 4°C. Beads were washed four times with 1 mL PLC-lysis buffer. Bound proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and visualized by silverstaining as described [21,23].

2.4. Mass spectrometry

To obtain enough protein to identify p72 by mass spectrometry. A549 whole cell lysate from ten 10 cm dishes was incubated with 40 µL of a 50% slurry of p.Y317 peptide-agarose. Following SDS-PAGE, proteins were visualized using SimplyBlue SafeStain, according to the manufacturer's directions (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). The protein band of interest was excised from the stained gel, de-stained with 40% n-propanol and 50% acetonitrile, and digested over 16 h at 37 °C with 100 ng trypsin in 10 µL 20 mM ammonium bicarbonate. Peptides were extracted, dried completely, and dissolved in 0.1% formic acid for ESI-MS/MS analvsis on a Thermo LTO-Orbitrap instrument. Peptide precursor masses were determined with high accuracy by Fourier-transform MS in the Orbitrap followed by data dependent MS/MS of the top 5 precursor ions in each chromatographic time window. Data were analyzed using the Mascot algorithm (Matrix Science, London, UK) on a local Mascot server (version 2.1.0) and searched against the latest NCBI non-redundant protein database.

2.5. Immunoprecipitation and immunoblotting

Immunoprecipitations, obtained by incubation of cell lysates with $1-5 \ \mu$ L of polyclonal antiserum and 100 μ L 10% protein Aagarose, were resolved by SDS-PAGE and visualized by immunoblotting as described [21].

3. Results

3.1. Multiple proteins bind in a phosphorylation-dependent manner to ShcA-derived peptides

ShcA signaling proteins are composed of an amino-terminal PTB domain, a central region containing several tyrosine phosphorylation sites, and a carboxy-terminal SH2 domain (Fig. 1A). It is widely accepted that both the Tyr 239/Tyr 240 and the Tyr 317 phosphorylation sites act as binding-sites for Grb2. To investigate whether other proteins bind to these sites as well, we used ShcAbased phosphopeptides as affinity reagents (Fig. 1B).

Unphosphorylated and phosphorylated synthetic peptides identical to ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation sites, were covalently linked to agarose beads and incubated with lysates of African green monkey COS-1 cells. Bound proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and visualized by silver staining (Fig. 1C). Several proteins, with masses between 43 and 70 kDa, bound nonspecifically to all five peptides. A protein with a mass of approximately 20 kDa bound to both the doubly phosphorylated Tyr 239/Tyr 240 peptide and to the phosphorylated Tyr 317 peptide (Fig. 1C, lanes 3 and 5). In addition, we observed specific binding to the p.Tyr 317 peptide of a 72 kDa protein and a 120 kDa protein (Fig. 1C, lane 5). To confirm these results in a different species, the ShcA peptide beads were incubated with lysates of A549 human adenocarcinoma cells. Bound proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and visualized by silver staining (Fig. 1D). The results were similar to those observed with the COS-1 cells. A 20 kDa protein bound specifically to both the p.Tyr 239/p.Tyr 240 and the p.Tyr 317 peptides (Fig. 1D, lanes 3 and 5). We also found specific binding of the 72 kDa protein to the p.Tyr 317 peptide (Fig. 1D, lane 5). In addition, several minor binding partners for the p.Tyr 317 peptide were present in the human A549 cells (Fig. 1D, lane 5). Thus, ShcA-based phosphopeptides bind to several different proteins in lysates of mammalian tissue culture cells.

3.2. Identification of p72 as STS-1

To identify the 72 kDa protein that binds specifically to the p.Tyr 317 peptide, the affinity purification described above was scaled up and carried out with $5 \cdot 10 \times 10^7$ A549 human adenocarcinoma cells. Following SDS-PAGE and colloidal Coomassie blue staining, the 72 kDa protein was excised from the gel, digested with trypsin, and analyzed by tandem mass spectrometry. Our experiment yielded 16 peptide sequences that matched suppressor of T-cell signaling 1 or STS-1 (Fig. 2A). These peptides represented 21% of the amino acid sequence of STS-1 and were distributed evenly along the polypeptide chain, thereby showing good coverage of the protein.

To confirm the identification of STS-1 as a ShcA-binding protein, cell lysates from starved COS-1 cells were incubated with the immobilized ShcA peptides. Bound proteins were analyzed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting. Whole cell lysates from control and EGFstimulated COS-1 cells were included as controls. The results show that the anti-STS-1 antiserum detects a single protein band in COS-1 cell lysates (Fig. 2B, lanes 1 and 2). It appears that the amount of STS-1 in whole cell lysates decreases in response to stimulation with EGF (Fig. 2B, compare lanes 1 and 2). Of the five peptides tested, only the p.Tyr 317 peptide bound to STS-1 (Fig. 2B, lane 7).

To verify that the ~20 kDa protein that was observed to bind to two of the ShcA phosphopeptides indeed represents Grb2 (Fig. 1C and D, lanes 3 and 5), peptide bound proteins were also analyzed by anti-Grb2 immunoblotting. The results confirm that this protein represents Grb2 and that Grb2 binds to both the p.Tyr 239/p.Tyr 240 peptide and the p.Tyr 317 peptide (Fig. 2C).

Thus, peptide affinity purification can be used to isolate ShcAbinding proteins. Using peptide affinity purification and mass spectrometry, we identified STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding partner. The identification was confirmed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting.

3.3. The association of STS-1 and ShcA is responsive to stimulation with EGF

To further investigate the interaction between ShcA and STS-1 in the context of EGF receptor activation, COS-1 cells were stimulated with EGF for varying amounts of time. ShcA proteins were subsequently isolated by immunoprecipitation and analyzed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting (Fig. 3A). Anti-p.Tyr and anti-ShcA immunoblots

1335

T. van der Meulen et al. / Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 490 (2017) 1334-1339



Fig. 1. Multiple proteins bind the ShcA-derived peptides in a phosphorylation-dependent manner. (A) ShcA contains a PTB domain that binds Asn-Pro-X-p.Tyr motifs, a central region containing tyrosine phosphorylation sites, and a carboxy-terminal SH2 domain that binds to tyrosine phosphorylation sites [24]. (B) Five peptides based on the sequence surrounding the Tyr 239/Tyr240 and Tyr 317 phosphorylation sites were synthesized and coupled to agarose beads. An aminocaproic acid residue at the amino-terminus was used a spacer. COS-1 (C) and human A549 (D) cell lysates were incubated with unphosphorylated and phosphorylated ShcA peptides linked to agarose beads. Bound proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and visualized by silverstaining.



Fig. 2. Identification of STS-1 as a ShcA-binding protein. (A) The 72 kD protein purified by peptide affinity chromatography from A549 human carcinoma cells was resolved from contaminants by SDS-PACE, excised from the gel, digested with trypsin, and analyzed by two-dimensional mass spectrometry. Sixteen peptide sequences resulting from this analysis matched the STS-1 sequence and are shown in red. (B) Whole cell lysates from starved COS-1 cells were incubated with immobilized ShcA peptides (lanes 3–7). Bound proteins were analyzed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting. Whole cell lysates from control and EGF-stimulated cells were analyzed in parallel (lanes 1 and 2). (C) Whole cell lysates from starved COS-1 cells were incubated with immobilized ShcA peptides and bound proteins were analyzed anti-Grb2 immunoblotting. (For interpretation of the references to colour in this figure legend, the reader is referred to the web version of this article.)

were included as controls (Fig. 3, panels B and C). The experiment shows association between ShcA and STS-1 in unstimulated cells (Fig. 3A, lane 1). This association is consistent with the presence of tyrosine phosphorylated ShcA in unstimulated cells (Fig. 3B, lane 8). The amount of ShcA-bound STS-1 went up during the first 2 min of stimulation (Fig. 3A, lanes 2 and 3), after which association declined (Fig. 3A, lanes 4–7). The onset of the decline does not appear to correlate with a reduction in ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation or ShcA protein levels (Fig. 3, panels B and C).

To visualize STS-1 protein levels, STS-1 immunoprecipitates were analyzed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting. The results show that STS-1 levels start to decline within 1 min after addition of EGF (Fig. 3D). Therefore, the transient increase in binding of STS-1 to ShcA is a result of the increase in ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation and the decrease in STS-1 protein levels that occur in response to EGF. In summary, these results demonstrate that the STS-1 protein levels decrease, and its association with ShcA transiently increases during activation of the EGF receptor protein-tyrosine kinase.

4. Discussion

ShcA is a docking protein that is recruited to active growth factor receptor-protein tyrosine kinases [24]. It is equipped with a PTB domain, several tyrosine phosphorylation sites, and an SH2 domain to bring together proteins in a signaling complex. A recent study in which ShcA-containing signaling complexes were isolated and analyzed showed that ShcA-dependent protein-protein interactions change with the time after stimulation [25]. Proteins that associate early after stimulation appear to be involved in transmitting the stimulatory signal, while proteins that associate at later times appear to be involved in termination of signaling [25]. This study also concluded that the interactions that are dependent on Grb2 [25].

It is well established that tyrosine phosphorylation site-binding domains bind to phosphorylated tyrosine residues in the context of their primary sequence [26,27]. Based on this principle, we previously pioneered the use of phosphopeptides as affinity reagents for the purification of tyrosine phosphorylation site-binding proteins [28]. In the current study, we have used this approach to purify ShcA-binding proteins. As expected, we observed binding of Grb2 to the p.Tyr 317 peptide (Figs. 1 and 2). Tyr 317 has been characterized extensively as a Grb2-binding site [29-31]. In addition, our results show that Grb2 also binds to the doubly phosphorylated p.Tyr 239/p.Tyr 240 peptide (Figs. 1 and 2). This is in agreement with previous studies on ShcA phosphorylation site mutants [11,12]. Interestingly, the singly phosphorylated p.Tyr 239/Tyr 240 peptide did not bind Grb2 (Figs. 1 and 2). This is unexpected because this peptide contains the p.Tyr-X-Asn sequence that has been identified as the consensus binding motif for the Grb2 SH2 domain [27]. It currently remains unclear how the two adjacent phosphorylated tyrosine residues present in the p.Tyr 239/p.Tyr 240 peptide are accommodated by the Grb2 SH2 domain. Furthermore, it remains to be established why the absence of a phosphate group on the second tyrosine in this peptide prevents or strongly reduces binding.

The p.Tyr 317 peptide was observed to bind to several different, unidentified proteins, the most prominent of which had an apparent molecular weight of 72 kDa (Fig. 1, panels C and D). This protein was identified by mass spectrometry as STS-1. STS-1 is a cytoplasmic signaling protein composed of 649 amino acids [32]. It contains an amino-terminal ubiquitin-binding domain, a region with homology to a family of histidine phosphoesterases, an SH3 domain, and a domain with homology to phosphoglycerate mutase [33–35]. Ubiquitin-binding domains bind to ubiquitin, SH3 domains are known to bind to polyproline helices, and the phosphoglycerate mutase domain has been shown to act as a protein-tyrosine phosphatase [34,36,37]. No function has been established for the STS-1 phosphoesterase domain.

STS-1 has previously been purified using peptide affinity chromatography from DA-3 mouse lymphoma cells [32]. In their experiment, Carpino and coworkers used a phosphorylated peptide based on the sequence around Tyr 966 in JAK-2. The phosphorylated peptide bound to several different proteins, including PLCY, PI 3-kinase, ShcA, and STS-1 [32]. In their experiment Carpino and coworkers used 10¹¹ cells in order to isolate enough STS-1 required for identification. The results presented here suggest the possibility that the phosphorylated JAK-2 peptide represents a binding site for ShcA and that STS-1 was associated with a fraction of the ShcA isolated in their experiment.

Dikic and co-workers identified STS-1 as a Cbl-binding protein [38]. Their experiments show that the STS-1 SH3 domain can bind to proline-rich sequences in Cbl. In their system, STS-1 appears to inhibit Cbl-dependent receptor downregulation. Our experiments show that STS-1 binds to tyrosine phosphorylated ShCA, which is know to bind to the EGF receptor as well, thus providing an alternative route to its interaction with the activated receptor [8].

STS-1 was not identified as a ShcA-binding protein in a recent study by Pawson and coworkers [25]. However, we noticed several



Fig. 3. Stimulation with EGF results in a transient increase in the association between STS-1 and ShcA. ShcA and STS-1 were isolated by immunoprecipitation from COS-1 cells that were stimulated with EGF for varying amounts of time. ShcA immunoprecipitates were analyzed by anti-STS-1 (panel A), anti-p.Tyr (panel B), and anti-ShcA (panel C) immunoblotting. STS-1 immunoprecipitates were analyzed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting 1 (panel D).

1337



Fig. 4. An expanded role for ShcA in signal transduction. Receptor-protein tyrosine kinases undergo autophosphorylation on tyrosine residues in response ligand binding. Upon binding to receptor autophosphorylation sites, ShcA becomes phosphorylated on tyrosines 239, 240 and 317 [11,12]. It has been established firmly that ShcA plays a role in linking activated receptors to activation of the Ras-Erk and P1 3-kinase-Akt pathways [18,19]. In the current study we have identified STS-1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein that can bind specifically to the Tyr 317 phosphorylation site. STS-1 contains a phosphoglycerate mutase/protein phosphatase domain that could mediate dephosphorylation of ShcA or the receptor. In addition, STS-1 contains an SH3 domain has been shown to bind to Cbl [38]. Cbl and STS-1 could collaborate in the ubiquitination of the receptor, thereby regulating its trafficking or degradation.

differences between their investigation and ours. We identified STS-1 in A549, a human alveolar carcinoma cell line [39]. Pawson and coworkers used a rat fibroblast cell line [25]. While surveying cells, we observed dramatic differences in STS-1 protein levels between cell lines. Specifically, we observed very low levels of STS-1 in NIH3T3 mouse fibroblasts (results not shown). Thus, it is not unlikely that STS-1 was not detected in the Pawson study because it is expressed at low levels in fibroblasts. Additionally, Pawson and coworkers expressed as bait in their studies a version of the 52 kDa form of ShcA that was modified at its amino-terminus by addition of a FLAG epitope tag followed by the fluorescent green protein [25]. It is possible that these modifications affected ShcA localization in the cell or its ability to interact with some of its binding partners.

A time course experiment following stimulation of cells with EGF shows that the interaction between STS-1 and ShcA is responsive to activation of the EGF receptor. STS-1 binds to ShcA in unstimulated cells and binding goes up during the first 2 min after stimulation. Binding of STS-1 to ShcA in unstimulated cells is consistent with the presence of residual ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation (Fig. 3B, lane 8). The increase in ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation provides additional STS-1 binding sites, resulting in an increase in binding immediately after addition of EGF (Fig. 3A). However, within minutes after the onset of stimulation binding of STS-1 to ShcA declines. STS-1 immunoprecipitation experiments show that STS-1 protein levels decline rapidly after stimulation with EGF (Fig. 3D). Consequently, the transient increase in STS-1 association with ShcA results from the increase in binding sites on ShcA and a decrease in STS-1 protein levels that both occur in response to stimulation with EGF. Interestingly, Pawson and coworkers did identify a protein named Shcbp1 that was observed to have ShcA-binding characteristics that are similar to what we observed with STS-1 [25]. This may suggest that STS-1 and Shcbp1 represent a previously overlooked family of signaling proteins.

It is widely accepted that ShcA is recruited to receptors to provide a binding-site for Grb2. Grb2 uses its SH3 domains to bind Sos and Gab (Fig. 4). Sos is an upstream activator of Ras and Gab provides phosphotyrosine-based docking sites for several different proteins, including PI 3-kinase. Thus, the function of ShcA is to connect receptors to the Ras-Erk and PI 3-kinase-Akt pathways. Our results show that ShcA can also mediate the interaction of receptors with STS-1. STS-1 contains a phosphoglycerate mutase domain that has been shown to act as a protein-tyrosine phosphatase [34]. Thus STS-1 may act as a negative regulator of tyrosine phosphorylation (Fig. 4). Dikic and coworkers have shown that STS-1 can interact with Cbl [38]. Cbl is a ring-finger containing ubiquitin ligase [40]. Thus, ShcA may be involved in the regulation of receptor trafficking and degradation through its interactions with STS-1 and Cbl (Fig. 4). In this context, it is intriguing to note that NPXY motifs that are now known to act as ShcA PTB domain-binding sites were first discovered in the LDL receptor as internalization motifs [41].

Conflict of interest

All authors declare there is no conflict of interest.

Acknowledgements

This work was supported in part by the California Metabolic Research Foundation.

T. van der Meulen et al. / Biochemical and Biophysical Research Communications 490 (2017) 1334-1339

References

- [1] J. Schlessinger, Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases, Cell 103 (2000)
- -225. [2] M.A. Lemmon, J. Schlessinger, Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases, Cell 141 (2010) 1117–1134
- [3] T. Pawson, Protein modules and signalling networks, Nature 373 (1995) 573-580
- [4] M.B. Yaffe, Phosphotyrosine-binding domains in signal transduction, Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 3 (2002) 177-186.
- [5] J. Schlessinger, M.A. Lemmon, SH2 and PTB domains in tyrosine kinase signaling, Sci. STKE 2003 (2003) re12.
- [6] J. Kuriya, D. Cowburn, Modular peptide recognition domains in eukaryotic signaling, Ann. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct. 26 (1997) 259–288.
 [7] T. Pawson, G.D. Gish, P. Nash, SH2 domains, interaction modules and cellular
- wiring, Trends Cell Biol. 11 (2001) 504–511. [8] G. Pelicci, L. Lanfrancone, F. Grignani, et al., A novel transforming proteir
- (SHC) with an SH2 domain is implicated in mitogenic signal transduction, Cell 70 (1992) 93–104. Ravichandran, Signaling via Shc family adapter proteins, Oncogene 20 [9] K.S
- (2001), 6322-3630. [10] P. van der Geer, T. Pawson, The PTB domain: a new protein module implicated
- [10] F. Van der Geer, L. Pawson, The FTB Gomann. a new protein module implicated in signal transduction, TBS 20 (1995) 277–280.
 [11] P. van der Geer, S. Wiley, G.D. Gish, et al., The Shc adaptor protein is highly phosphorylated at conserved, twin tyrosine residues (Y239/240) that mediate protein-protein interactions, Curr. Biol. 6 (1996) 1435–1444.
- [12] S.L. Harmer, A.L. DeFranco, Shc contains two Grb2 binding sites needed for efficient formation of complexes with SOS in B lymphocytes, Mol. Cell. Biol. 17
- (1997) 4087-4095. [13] M. Rozakis-Adcock, J. McGlade, G. Mbamalu, et al., Association of the Shc and Grb2/Sem5 SH2-containing proteins is implicated in the activation of the Ras
- [14] M. Holgado-Madruga, D.R. Emlet, D.K. Moscatello, et al., A Grb2-associated docking protein in EGF- and insulin-receptor signalling, Nature 379 (1996)
- 560-564.
- E.J. Lowenstein, R.J. Daly, A.G. Batzer, et al., The SH2 and SH3 domain-containing protein GRB2 links receptor tyrosine kinases to ras signaling, Cell 70 (1992) 431–442.
 M.A. Simon, G.S. Dodson, G.M. Rubin, An SH3-SH2-SH3 protein is required for
- p21Ras1 activation and binds to sevenless and Sos proteins in vitro, Cell 73 1993) 169–177.
- [17] P. Chardin, J.H. Camonis, N.W. Gale, et al., Human Sos1: a guanine nucleotide
- exchange factor for Ras that binds to GRB2, Science 260 (1993) 1338–1343.
 [18] M. Holgado-Madruga, D.K. Moscatello, D.R. Emlet, et al., Grb2-associated binder-1 mediates phosphatidylinositol 3-kinase activation and the promo-
- Inder-1 mediates phosphatuyimostio 3-kinase activation and the phono-tion of cell survival by nerve growth factor, Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A. 94 (1997) 12419–12424.
 [19] M. Rozakis-Adocok, R. Fernley, J. Wade, et al., The SH2 and SH3 domains of mammalian Grb2 couple the EGF receptor to the Ras activator mSos1, Nature 363 (1993) 83-85.
- [20] S. Oku, T. van der Meulen, J. Copp, et al., Engineering NGF receptors to bind Grb2 directly uncovers differences in signaling ability between Grb2- and ShcA-binding sites, FEBS Lett. 586 (2012) 3658–3664.
- [21] H. Barnes, B. Larsen, M. Tyers, et al., Tyrosine-phosphorylated low density lipoprotein receptor-related protein 1 (Lrp1) associates with the adaptor protein SHC in SRC-transformed cells, J. Biol. Chem. 276 (2001) 19119-19125.

- [22] D.D. Schlaepfer, S.K. Hanks, T. Hunter, et al., Integrin-mediated signal trans-duction linked to Ras pathway by GRB2 binding to focal adhesion kinase, Nature 372 (1994) 786–791.
- D.F. Hochstrasser, C.R. Merril, 'Catalysts' for polyacrylamide gel polymeriza-[23] tion and detection of proteins by silver staining, Appl. Theor. Electrophor. 1 1088) 35-40
- [24] M.K. Wills, N. Jones, Teaching an old dogma new tricks: twenty years of Shc adaptor signalling, Biochem, J. 447 (2012) 1–16. [25] Y. Zheng, C. Zhang, D.R. Croucher, et al., Temporal regulation of EGF signalling
- networks by the scaffold protein Shc1, Nature 499 (2013) 166–171.
 [26] Z. Songyang, S.E. Shoelson, M. Chaudhuri, et al., SH2 domains recognize specific phosphopeptide sequences, Cell 72 (1993) 767–778.
- [27] Z. Songyang, S.E. Shoelson, J. McGlade, et al., Specific motifs recognized by the SH2 domains of Csk, 3BP2, fps/fes, GRB-2, HCP, SHC, Syk, and Vav, Mol. Cell. Biol. 14 (1994) 2777–2785.
- [28] K. Wilkelmsen, J. Copp, G. Glenn, et al., Purification and identification of protein-tyrosine kinase-binding proteins using synthetic phosphopeptides as affinity reagents, Mol. Cell. Proteomics 3 (2004) 887–895.
- [29] A.E. Salcini, J. McGlade, G. Pelicci, et al., Formation of Shc-Grb2 complexes is necessary to induce neoplastic transformation by overexpression of Shc proteins, Oncogene 9 (1994) 2827-2836.
- [30] H. Ishihara, T. Sasaoka, M. Ishiki, et al., Functional importance of Shc tyrosine 317 on insulin signaling in Rat1 fibroblasts expressing insulin receptors,
- J. Biol. Chem. 272 (1997) 9581–9586.
 H. Ishihara, T. Sasaoka, T. Wada, et al., Relative involvement of Shc tyrosine 239/240 and tyrosine 317 on insulin induced mitogenic signaling in rat1 fi-[31] broblasti expressing insulin receptors, Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. 252 (1998) 139–144.
 N. Carpino, R. Kobayashi, H. Zang, et al., Identification, cDNA cloning, and
- targeted deletion of p70, a novel, ubiquitously expressed SH3 domain-containing protein, Mol. Cell. Biol. 22 (2002) 7491–7500.
- [33] N. Carpino, S. Turner, D. Mekala, et al., Regulation of ZAP-70 activation and TCR signaling by two related proteins, Sts-1 and Sts-2, Imm ity 20 (2004) 37 - 46
- A. Mikhailik, B. Ford, J. Keller, et al., A phosphatase activity of Sts-1 contributes to the suppression of TCR signaling, Mol. Cell 27 (2007) 486–497.
 R. Mazumder, L.M. Iyer, S. Vasudevan, et al., Detection of novel members, structure-function analysis and evolutionary classification of the 2H phos-phoesterase superfamily, Nucleic acids Res. 30 (2002) 5229–5243.
 K. Hofmann, P. Bucher, The UBA domain: a sequence motif present in multiple of the physical sequence of the physicine analysis are devolved in the physical sequence of the physical sequence of the physicine analysis and sequence motif present in multiple
- enzyme classes of the ubiquitination pathway, Trends Biochem. Sci. 21 (1996) 172–173.
- [37] B.J. Mayer, SH3 domains: complexity in moderation, J. Cell Sci. 114 (2001) 1253-1263. [38] K. Kowanetz, N. Crosetto, K. Haglund, et al., Suppressors of T-cell receptor
- (a) In toruntee, in erosen, a ingenia, et al., suppressed soft certification of the receptor signaling Sts-1 and Sts-2 bind to Cbl and inhibit endocytosis of receptor tyrosine kinases, J. Biol. Chem. 279 (2004) 32786–32795.
 [39] D.J. Giard, S.A. Aaronson, G.J. Todaro, et al., In vitro cultivation of human tu-
- [39] DJ. Glard, S.A. Aaronson, GJ. Todaro, et al., in vitro cultivation or numan tumors: establishment of cell lines derived from a series of solid tumors, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 51 (1973) 1417–1423.
 [40] C.A. Joazeiro, S.S. Wing, H. Huang, et al., The tyrosine kinase negative regulator c-Cbl as a RING-type, E2- dependent ubiquitin-protein ligase, Science 286
- (1999) 309-312.
- [41] W.J. Chen, J.L. Goldstein, M.S. Brown, NPXY, a sequence often found in cyto-plasmic tails, is required for coated pit-mediated internalization of the low density lipoprotein receptor, J. Biol. Chem. 265 (1990) 3116-3123.

Chapter 2, in full, is a reprint of the material as it appears in Biochemical

and Biophysical Research Communications, 2017. Identification of STS-1 as a

novel ShcA-binding protein. van der Meulen, Talitha; Swarts, Spencer; Fischer,

Wolfgang; van der Geer, Peter. The dissertation author is co-author and

investigator of this material.

Chapter 3. Identification of the phosphotyrosine- and ShcA-binding domain in STS-1

Abstract

ShcA is an adaptor protein that is recruited to active receptor proteintyrosine kinases where it is subjected to phosphorylation on several tyrosine residues, which then act as binding sites for Grb2. Many receptors also bind Grb2 directly. Differences in signaling from receptors that bind ShcA directly, compared to receptors that bind Grb2 directly suggest ShcA may recruit additional proteins into signaling complexes. Here, we demonstrate that STS-1 binds directly to a phosphopeptide representing the Tyr317 region of ShcA. Additional limited proteolysis and mutational analysis studies of STS-1 reveal that a novel phosphotyrosine-binding domain related to the 2H phosphoesterase superfamily mediates the interaction between STS-1 and ShcA. We also identify key residues in ShcA that are required for the interaction.

1. Introduction

The activation of receptor protein-tyrosine kinases (RPTKs) is associated with many cellular activities, including cell division, differentiation, growth and migration [147]. ShcA is an adaptor protein that is directly recruited to active (and thus tyrosine-phosphorylated) receptor protein-tyrosine kinases where it is subjected to phosphorylation on tyrosine residues 239, 240 and 317 [148]. The phosphotyrosine residues in ShcA then act as binding sites for yet other

50

proteins, such as Grb2 [145], and are critical components in linking receptor activation into biochemical changes within the cell, such as activation of signaling pathways including PI3K-Akt [149] and Ras-ERK [150].

We recently described a system in which cells expressing nerve growth factor receptors (NGFRs) that were engineered to bind Grb2 responded differently than cells expressing a form of the NGFR which binds ShcA directly [146]. Specifically, cells expressing the ShcA-binding NGFR showed higher levels of DNA synthesis following NGF stimulation than cells expressing the Grb2-binding NGFR [146]. These results led us to attempt to identify additional proteins that may be recruited into signaling complexes via interaction with ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation sites. We hypothesized that these ShcAinteracting proteins may explain the differences in signaling outcomes we observed.

Using peptides representing the phosphorylation sites in ShcA as reagents in affinity purification experiments, we recently demonstrated that STS-1 associates with a peptide representing the phosphorylated tyrosine-317 region (pTyr317 peptide) of ShcA, whereas STS-1 does not associate with the unphosphorylated form of the peptide (Y317 peptide) [151]. Furthermore, the association between full-length, endogenously expressed STS-1 and ShcA proved to be enhanced following growth factor stimulation [151].

These results led us to determine whether STS-1 and ShcA interact directly and, if so, which region of STS-1 mediates the interaction with
phosphorylated ShcA. Here, we demonstrate that STS-1 binds directly to the pTyr317 peptide using a domain with homology to the 2H phosphoesterase (2HPE) superfamily. Furthermore, using Ala-substituted pY317 peptides, we identify a critical residue in the pTyr317 peptide that is required for the interaction.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Cells, STS-1 constructs, transfection and lysis

All cells were grown in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). Recombinant GST-STS-1 fusion proteins were generated by cloning cDNA for STS-1 into the pGEX-4T2 plasmid and purified as described elsewhere [60]. FLAG-STS-1 constructs with domain deletions or point mutations intended to inactivate each domain of STS-1 were designed using bioinformatic analysis and generated by PCR mutagenesis. The composition of domain-defective STS-1 constructs are as follows: ΔUBA, FLAG-STS-1(66-649); 2HPE8, FLAG-STS-1(His126Ala); 2HPE10, FLAG-STS-1(His212Ala); SH3, FLAG-STS-1(Trp295Leu); and PGM, FLAG-STS-1(Arg290Ala, His391Ala) (See figure 7 for relative locations of deletion/mutations). All constructs were sequenced to ensure presence of the desired mutation. Wild type and mutant constructs for FLAG-STS-1 were cloned into pcDNA3 vectors. For expression of these construct in cell-based assays. 10⁶ HEK293 cells were seeded on 10 cm tissue culture dishes in DMEM with 10% FBS. 24 hours later, cells were transfected with 3 μ g DNA using Lipofectin (ThermoFisher) according to manufacturer's recommendations. After a six-hour incubation, cells were placed on DMEM with 10% FBS. 48 hours later for transfected cells and in general for all other cell-based experiments, cells were placed in media containing DMEM with 20 mM HEPES pH 7.2. for 6 hours prior to lysis. Lysis proceeded by first rinsing cells twice with ice-cold 10 mM Tris-Cl pH 7.2, 150 mM NaCl (TBS), followed by lysis in 1 mL 50 mM HEPES pH 7.5, 150 mM sodium chloride, 10% glycerol, 1% Triton X-100, 1.5 mM magnesium chloride, 1 mM EGTA, 100 mM sodium fluoride, 10 mM sodium pyrophosphate, 100 μ M sodium vanadate, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM AEBSF, 1.3 mM benzamidine, 1 μ M E64, 1 μ M leupeptin (PLC-lyis buffer). Cell lysates were collected in 1 mL microcentrifuge tubes, incubated on ice for 20 min, and clarified by centrifugation in a microcentrifuge at 10,000 rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C.

2.2 Immunoprecipitation and peptide affinity purification

Anti-FLAG immunoprecipitates were obtained by incubating cell lysates with 20 μ L anti-FLAG M2 affinity gel (Sigma-Aldrich, St. Louis, MO) on a rocker for 1 hour at 4°C. For peptide affinity purifications, peptides based on the ShcA phosphorylation sites were synthesized by AnaSpec (Freemont, CA) as described elsewhere [151]. To perform peptide affinity purification, cell lysates or purified GST-STS-1 was incubated with 20 μ L 50% peptide-agarose slurry on a rocker for 1 hour at 4°C.

2.4 Limited proteolysis of STS-1 and peptide sequencing

To identify the smallest fragment of STS-1 capable of binding to the pTyr317 peptide, limited proteolysis experiments were performed. 75 μ L of purified GST-STS-1 (1mg/mL) was incubated with 1 μ L of a 1:10 dilution of thermolysin (ThermoFisher) for three hours at room temperature and subjected to affinity purification with the pTyr317 peptide as described above. A fragment, p38, was excised from the gel and sent to the UC Davis Proteomics Core Facility for amino-terminal sequencing.

2.5 Coomassie staining and immunoblotting

Samples obtained by immunoprecipitation or peptide affinity purification, in addition to cell lysates, were denatured by boiling for 5 minutes in 62.5 mM Tris/Cl pH 6.8, 10% glycerol, 5% β -mercaptoethanol, 2.3% SDS, and 0.025% bromophenol blue (SDS-PAGE sample buffer) and resolved by SDS-PAGE. For Coomassie staining, gels were incubated overnight with stain, followed by overnight destaining. For immunoblotting, samples were transferred to PVDF membrane. PVDF membranes were blocked for one hour in 10mM Tris/Cl pH 7.4, 150mM NaCl, 0.2% Tween 20 containing 5% milk (blocking solution) and then incubated for two hours with 2 μ L of anti-FLAG antibodies (Sigma-Aldrich) or 2 μ L anti-STS-1 antiserum in blocking solution. Membranes were then washed twice in 10mM Tris/Cl pH 7.4, 150mM NaCl, 0.2% Tween 20 (TBST) for 10 minutes, followed by two washes in 10mM Tris/Cl pH 7.4, 150mM NaCl (TBS) for 5 minutes. Membranes were then incubated with a 1:10,000 dilution of goat anti-mouse-HRP for anti-FLAG antibodies or goat anti-rat-HRP for anti-STS-1 antibodies in TBST for 30 minutes and washed as described above and visualized by enhanced chemiluminescence [152].

3. Results

3.1 Mammalian cell lines express variable amounts of STS-1

To determine the expression profile of STS-1, several mammalian cell lines were surveyed by anti-STS-1 immunoblotting. Samples were obtained by subjecting cell lysates to affinity purification with the Tyr317 and pTyr317 peptides. We examined cells from African green monkeys (COS1), rats (C6, PC12), mice (NIH3T3) and humans (A549, 293A). STS-1 orthologs expressed in these cells share ~95% amino acid identity overall (data not shown). Similarly, the region of ShcA corresponding to the Tyr317 peptide is nearly identical in all species (data not shown). These findings suggest the interaction between STS-1 and ShcA is likely a conserved feature of mammalian cell signaling.

We found that the pTyr317 peptide purified STS-1 from COS1, A549, 293A and C6 cells (Figure 1, upper blot, lanes 2, 4, 6, and 10). This contrasts with the association of Grb2 with the pTyr317 peptide, which was detected in all cell lines examined (Figure 1, lower blot, even numbered lanes).



Figure 3.1 Variable amounts of STS-1 are purified from a variety mammalian cell lines Lysates from cell lines derived from monkeys (COS1), rats (C6, PC12), mice (NIH3T3) and humans (A549, 293A) were subjected to affinity purification with the Tyr317 and pTyr317 peptides. These samples were analyzed by anti-STS-1 (upper blot) or anti-Grb2 (lower blot) immunoblotting. Upper blot, robust association of the pTy317 peptide with STS-1 was detected in COS1, A549, and C6 cells (lanes 2, 4, 10) whereas in 293A cells less STS-1 was detected (lane 6). This association was not detected in PC12 or NIH3T3 cells (lanes 8 and 12). Lower blot, the association of the pTyr317 peptide with Grb2 was detected in all cell lines analyzed (even-numbered lanes). The Tyr317 peptide failed to associate with either STS-1 or Grb2 in all cell lines (odd-numbered lanes).

3.2 STS-1 directly binds ShcA pTyr317 peptide

To determine whether STS-1 binds directly or indirectly to the pTyr317 peptide, we engineered a GST-STS-1 fusion protein that was used in ShcA peptide-binding experiments. Purified GST-STS-1 fusion protein was incubated with five immobilized peptides representing various phosphorylation sites of ShcA and bound proteins were visualized by Coomassie blue staining. Our results show that purified GST-STS-1 binds directly to the pTyr317 peptide (Figure 2, lane 6), thus demonstrating that STS-1 is a genuine ShcA-binding protein. GST-STS-1 did not associate with other ShcA-derived peptides (Figure 2, lanes 2-5).



Figure 3.2 STS-1 binds directly to the pTyr317 peptide GST-STS-1 was purified by affinity chromatography with glutathione-sepharose (Lane 1). Purified GST-STS-1 was then incubated with the various ShcA-derived peptides as indicated at the top of the figure. Only the pTyr317 peptide bound to GST-STS-1, indicating direct association of STS-1 with that ShcA-derived peptide (Lane 6).

3.3 Substitution of Asp314 in the pTyr317 peptide prevents binding of STS-1

To determine the binding specificity of STS-1 for the pTyr317 peptide,

mutant pTyr317 peptides containing Ala substitutions were assayed for their

ability to associate with STS-1.

In one approach, purified GST-STS-1 was incubated with wild type and Ala-substituted pTyr317 peptides. Bound proteins were resolved by SDS-PAGE and stained with Coomassie to detect the association of GST-STS-1 (Figure 3a). Interestingly, only the pTyr317 peptide containing an Asp314Ala substitution failed to associate with GST-STS-1 (Figure 2, lane 3), whereas all other peptides appeared to bind GST-STS-1 with similar efficiency as the wild type peptide (Figure 3a, lanes 2, 4-8).

In a second approach, a cell-based experiment was performed in which lysates of HEK293 cells were subjected to affinity purification with the wild type and Ala-substituted pTyr317 peptides. Bound proteins were then resolved by SDS-PAGE and analyzed by immunoblotting. As in the previous experiment, the Asp314Ala pTyr317 peptide failed to demonstrate association with STS-1 (Figure 3b, upper blot, lane 2). Similarly as well, the other Ala-substituted peptides appeared to associate with STS-1 in a comparable manner to that of the wild type pTyr317 peptide (Figure 3b, upper blot, lanes 1, 3-7).

To determine how the binding specificity of STS-1 compared to another ShcA-binding protein, Grb2, proteins purified from cell lysates by the wild type and Ala-subsituted pTyr317 peptides were also analyzed by anti-Grb2 immunoblotting. Grb2 failed to associate with the Asn319Ala pTyr317 peptide (Figure 3b, lower blot, lane 6), whereas it was appeared to associate with the wild type and other mutant pTyr317 peptides (Figure 3b, lower blot, lanes 1, 3-7).



Figure 3.3 Asp314Ala substitution in the pTyr317 peptide prevents association of STS-1 (a) Purified GST-STS-1 (lane 1) was incubated with wild type pTyr317 peptide (lane 2) or variants of the peptide with single Ala substitutions (lanes 3-8). The peptide bearing Asp314Ala mutation failed to associate with GST-STS-1 (lane 3). (b) Lysates from HEK293 cells were probed with wild type and mutant pTyr317 peptides and bound proteins were subjected to immunoblot analysis. Anti-STS-1 immunoblotting confirms that Asp314Ala mutation prevents association of STS-1 with pTyr317 peptide (upper blot, lane 2). These samples were also subjected to anti-Grb2 immunoblotting (lower blot), where Asn320Ala mutation of the pTyr317 peptide blocks association of Grb2 (lane 6).

3.4 The amino-terminal fragment of STS-1 binds pTyr317 peptide

To define the region of STS-1 that binds directly to the peptide,

recombinant GST-STS-1 was subjected to limited proteolysis with thermolysin.

This generated roughly nine thermolytic peptides, ranging in size from ~80 kDa

to 20 kDa (Figure 4, lane 3). The products of the limited proteolysis reaction

59

were then incubated with the pTyr317 peptide to purify any STS-1 fragments that retained the ability to bind the peptide. A single major 32 kDa fragment (p32) was observed to bind the peptide (Figure 4, lane 4). Other minor bands were not analyzed.

The p32 band was excised from the gel and subjected to Edman degradation. This indicated the first 8 amino-terminal residues of the protein fragment consisted of residues 35-42 of full length STS-1. At 32 kDa, the fragment would consist of residues 35 to approximately 320 of full-length STS-1.



Figure 3.4 Limited proteolysis of STS-1 generates a 32 kDa fragment which binds the pTyr317 peptide.

GST-STS-1 was expressed as a fusion protein in *E. coli* and purified (Lane 1). This fusion protein was pulled down by the pTyr317 peptide in a control experiment (Lane 2). Incubation of GST-STS-1 with thermolysin yielded several products with a variety of molecular weights (Lane 3). When these products were subjected to pull-down with the pTyr317 peptide, a 32 kDa fragment retained binding affinity for the peptide (Lane 4).

3.6 Mutation of either conserved His in domain with homology to 2H phosphoesterase superfamily abolishes binding of STS-1 to pTyr317 peptide

Sequence analysis of STS-1 does not indicate the presence of a domain with ascribed phosphotyrosine-binding activity. Nonetheless, the ability of STS-1 to bind the pTyr317 peptide directly implies that a domain in STS-1 must mediate binding. To further characterize which of the four domains in STS-1 mediates binding to the pTyr317 peptide, HEK293 cells transiently expressing STS-1 or various domain-defective STS-1 constructs were lysed and their lysates were incubated with the pTyr317 peptide. Notably, constructs in which either of the conserved His residues in the domain with homology to the 2HPE superfamily were substituted with Ala, became unable to form a complex with the pTyr317 peptide (Figure 6b, lanes 4 and 5). Importantly, all other constructs retained the ability to associate. All constructs displayed similar levels of expression, as seen in an anti-FLAG immunoblot of the whole cell lysates (Figure 3a). These findings show that the domain of STS-1 with homology to the 2HPE superfamily mediates binding to the pTyr317 peptide.



Figure 3.5 Mutation of His126 or His212 precludes association of STS-1 to the pTyr317 peptide FLAG-STS-1 and FLAG-STS-1 constructs with disabled or deleted domains were expressed in HEK293 cells, as noted at top of figures. STS-1 mutations are as follows: ΔUBA, deletion of residues 1-65; 2HPE8, His126Ala; 2HPE10, His212Ala; SH3- Trp295Leu; PGM-, Arg390Ala His391Ala (see figure 7). (a) Expression of each construct was verified by an anti-FLAG blot of anti-FLAG immuonprecipites (lanes 2-7). The identity of the lower molecular weight band is unknown at this time. (b) Lysates of these cells were subjected to affinity purification with the pTyr317 peptide followed by their detection by anti-FLAG immunoblotting. Mutation of either conserved histidine in the region of STS-1 with homology to the 2HPE superfamily generates a protein that is unable to associate with the pTyr317 peptide (lanes 4 and 5).

3.7 STS-1 contains most of the conserved residues found in members of the 2HPE superfamily

Standard sequence analysis of STS-1 reveals three domains, including

a ubiquitin-association (UBA) domain, a Src-Homology 3 domain (SH3), as well

as a C-terminal tyrosine phosphatase domain related to the phosphoglyclerate

mutase superfamily. Between the UBA and SH3 domains lies a region of protein that shows distant sequence homology to the 2HPE superfamily [102], but up to now has not been ascribed activity (Figure 7).

CPD_ARATH 7	DVYSVWALPDEESEPR <mark>F</mark> KKLMEALRSEFTGPRFVP <mark>HVTV</mark> AVSAYLTA	53
AKAP18 86	NYF <mark>L</mark> SIPITNKEIIKG <mark>I</mark> KILQNAIIQQDERLAKAMVSDGSFHITLLVMQLLNE	138
STS-1 89	-EY <mark>V</mark> LYLRPT-GPLAQ K LSDFWQQSKQICGKNKAHNIFPHITLCQFFMCED	137
STS-2 73	-EY <mark>A</mark> LFLCPT-GPLLE K LQEFWRESKRQCAKNRAHEVFP <mark>HVTL</mark> CDFFTCED	121
CPD_ARATH	DEAKK <mark>M</mark> FESACDGLKAYTAT <mark>V</mark> DRVSTGT <mark>F</mark> F-FQC <mark>VF</mark> LLLQTTP	95
AKAP18	DEVNIGIDALLELKPFIEELLQGKHLT <mark>L</mark> PFQGIGT <mark>F</mark> G-NQVGFVKLAEGDHVN	190
STS-1	SKVDALGEALQTTVSRWKCKFSAPLPLELYT S SNFIGLFVKEDSA	182
STS-2	QKVEC <mark>L</mark> YEALKRAGDRLLGSFPT <mark>A</mark> VPLALHS S ISYLG <mark>FF</mark> VSGSPA	166
CPD_ARATH	EVME <mark>A</mark> GEHCKNHFNCST	112
AKAP18	SLLE <mark>I</mark> AETANRTFQEKGILVGE	212
STS-1	EVLK K FAADFAAEAASKTEVHVE	205
STS-2	DVIR E FAMTFATEASLLAGTSVSRFWIFSQVPGHGPNLRLSNLTRASFVSHYI	219
CPD_ARATH	TTPYMPHLSLLYAELTEEEKKNAQEKAYTLDSSLDGLS	150
AKAP18	SRSFKPHLTFMKLSKSPWLRKNGVKKIDPDLYEKFISHRFGE	254
STS-1	PHKKQLHVTLAYHFQASHLPTLEKLAQNIDVKL	238
STS-2	LQKYCSVKPCTKQLHLTLAHKFYPHHQRTLEQLARAIPLGH	260

Figure 3.6 Sequence alignment of 2HPE superfamly members

Alignment of cyclic phosphodiesterase from *Arabidopsis thaliana* (CPD_ARATH, UniProt ID 004147), human AKAP18 (UniProt ID Q9POM2), STS-1 (UniProt ID Q8TF42) and STS-2 (UniProt ID P57075) based on Mazmuder *et al.* [102]. These proteins contain a domain that is part of a large superfamily of evolutionarily related proteins with two highly conserved histidine residues, the 2HPE superfamily. Alignment of the STS proteins with other members of this superfamily shows that they possess both hallmark His residues (highlighted in red) as well as several other less highly conserved residues are bolded in the sequences of STS-1 and STS-2.

STS-1 and STS-2 share an identical domain architecture and nearly 40%

amino acid identity. As detailed by Mazmuder et al. [102], alignment of the

region of STS-1 and STS-2 with homology to the 2HPE superfamily with other

members of the superfamily reveals the presence of the two conserved His

residues (Figure 5, highlighted in red). Other highly conserved residues are also

present in these proteins (Figure 5, highlighted in yellow). Despite lacking

catalytic activity, STS-1, STS-2 and AKAP18 contain nearly all conserved residues.

4. Discussion

ShcA consists of an amino-terminal PTB domain, a central region with multiple tyrosine phosphorylation sites and a carboxy-terminal SH2 domain [60,153]. The PTB domain binds to a variety of activated RPTKs, which then phosphorylate ShcA on tyrosines 239, 240 and 317. The phosphorylation sites in ShcA can then serve as binding sites to recruit Grb2 [145]. Grb2, in turn, activates a variety of signaling pathways as a consequence of its interaction with Gab-1 and SOS, which activate PI3K-Akt [154] and Ras-Erk [68] signaling, respectively. Thus, ShcA can play a direct role in the activation of various signaling pathways, which then regulate a diverse array of cellular activities.

Paradoxically, a variety of RPTKs bind Grb2 directly, which also leads to PI3K-Akt and Ras-Erk activation [155]. We thought it unlikely that this role of ShcA would be maintained through evolution if it were simply a redundant function, which led us to hypothesize that recruitment of ShcA to a given receptor leads to distinct signaling outcomes as compared to receptors that bind Grb2 directly. We found that upon growth factor stimulation, cells expressing ShcA-binding NGFR engaged in greater DNA synthesis than cells expressing a Grb2-binding NGFR variant [146]. To identify novel ShcA-binding proteins that may explain this observation, we designed a variety of peptides based on ShcA-phosphorylation sites for use in affinity purification. Notably, we demonstrated that a peptide based on the Tyr317 phosphorylation site of ShcA associated with the protein STS-1 in a phosphorylation-dependent manner [151]. Further investigation demonstrated that association of endogenously expressed STS-1 and ShcA is responsive to growth factor stimulation [151]. Here, we demonstrate that STS-1 utilizes a domain with homology to the 2HPE superfamily to bind directly to ShcA.

A survey of a mammalian cell lines reveals considerable variability in terms of STS-1 expression (Figure 1). Using the pTyr317 peptide for affinity purification from cell lysates, we detected STS-1 in COS1, A549, 293A, and C6 cells, whereas STS-1 was not detected in PC12 and NIH3T3 cells. This contrasts with the Grb2 association with the peptide, which was detected in all cell lines examined. Interestingly, analysis of STS-1 expression in mice found its presence in all tissues examined [156]. Considering the general role of STS-1 in down-regulating signaling, the loss of STS-1 expression may play a role in the transformation of some cells lines.

Our previous study did not discern whether the interaction of STS-1 with the ShcA-derived pTyr317 peptide was direct or indirect [151]. To address this, we incubated purified GST-STS-1 with the various ShcA-derived peptides to determine if the association is direct (Figure 2). Significantly, we found that that only the pTyr317 peptide associated with GST-STS-1, thus proving the interaction is direct.

For many protein domains, such as SH2 and PTB domains, binding to tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins is determined primarily by the residues adjacent to the phosphotyrosine [61,157]. Although STS-1 does not contain an SH2 or PTB domain, the fact that it associates specifically with the pTyr317 peptide clearly indicates that STS-1 also shares this property. To characterize the amino acid residues in the pTyr317 peptide that are critical for STS-1 binding, we performed pull-down experiments with pTyr317 peptides containing single Ala substitutions.

In one approach, purified GST-STS-1 was incubated with wild type and Ala-substituted pTyr317 peptides (Figure 3a). Asn314Ala substitution of the pTyr317 peptide prevented the binding of GST-STS-1, whereas all other peptides appear to bind GST-STS-1 with a similar affinity as the wild type peptide. In another approach, HEK293 cell lysates were incubated with the wild type and mutant pTyr317 peptides to purify endogenously expressed STS-1 (Figure 3b). Here, the Asn314Asn pTyr317 peptide also failed to associate with STS-1, whereas all other peptides did bind STS-1. The association of Grb2, which is well described as a ShcA-binding protein, was also analyzed by immunoblot. Grb2 was found to associate with all pTyr317 peptides except one bearing an Asn319Ala substitution. This finding is consistent with others [158,159], whom have found that Grb2 binds to pTyr-X-Asn motifs. These findings indicate that Grb2 and STS-1 recognize a non-mutual set of residues adjacent to phosphotyrosine on the pTyr317 peptide. However, in order for these proteins to associate with the pTyr317 peptide with specificity, more than a single residue on the peptide must be recognized. It is possible that some of the single Ala substitutions influenced the affinity so minimally that this approach was not able to detect a change in binding affinity when any one particular peptide residue was substituted. Alternatively, residues outside of pTyr-3 to pTyr+3 may be critical mediators of the interaction, as the full-length pTyr317 peptide contains residues from pTyr-7 to pTyr+6 positions.

To determine the region of STS-1 responsible for interaction with the pTyr317 peptide, limited proteolysis experiments were performed to identify the smallest fragment of STS-1 capable of binding the pTyr317 peptide. This led to the purification of p32 (Figure 4). The STS-1 fragment, p32, encompasses the UBA domain, the region with homology to the 2HPE superfamily and the SH3 domain. To further characterize the region of STS-1 responsible for association with the pTyr317 peptide, a series of domain-defective FLAG-STS-1 constructs were overexpressed in HEK293 cells and assayed for association of the construct with the pTyr317 peptide (Figure 5). Remarkably, mutation of either conserved His in the domain with homology to the 2HPE superfamily proved sufficient to abrogate association with the peptide. Taken together these results indicate that a novel phosphotyrosine-binding domain has been detected in STS-1 with distant homology to the 2HPE superfamily.

Sequence analysis of this region of STS-1 does not indicate the absence of any highly conserved residues that are present in other members of the superfamily (Figure 6). This is somewhat surprising, given that this region appears to lack catalytic activity that is associated with most members of the 2HPE superfamily. Alignment of STS-1 and paralog STS-2 with two other 2HPE superfamily members, namely cyclic phosphodiesterase from *Arabidopsis thaliana* and human AKAP18, shows that STS-1 contains nearly all residues that are conserved in this family. However, AKAP18, which stably binds AMP and CMP [160], also contains all residues expected to be involved in catalysis (Figure 6). The observation that STS-1 requires both hallmark histidine residues in order to bind the ShcA-derived pTyr317 peptide would appear to endorse the sequence analysis methods of Mazumder [102].

STS-1 was first discovered in a screen using a Jak2-derived peptide to affinity purify proteins from DA3 cells [156]. The authors identified that, in addition to STS-1, several other signaling proteins also associated with their peptide, including ShcA. However, a direct interaction between STS-1 and ShcA, or any other protein isolated in the screen was not described. Our results suggest ShcA may have linked STS-1 to the Jak2-derived peptide.

Characterization of $STS-1^{-/-}$ mice initially revealed no obvious differences from their wild type littermates [156] and it was only when STS-1 was knocked out in conjunction with its paralog, STS-2, that a change in phenotype was observed when compared to wild type littermates [161]. These $STS-1/2^{-/-}$ mice display hyperactivation of a variety of signaling proteins following T cell receptor activation, as well a marked increase in T cell cytokine production [161], indicating the two proteins have overlapping effects at least in some cell types. Further investigations of $STS-1^{-/-}$ mice later revealed hyperactive T-cells, platelets, and mast cells when compared to their wild-type littermates [162– 165]. Orthologs of STS-1 are found in organisms as divergent as *C. elegans* and *H. sapiens* and in mice this protein was detected in all tissues examined [156]. These findings suggest that STS-1 serves a critical role in organismal fitness, albeit one that may be hard to detect in the confines of a laboratory.

Dikic *et al.* showed that an intact UBA and SH3 domain are required for STS-1 to inhibit receptor endocytosis, a principal mechanism for limiting receptor signaling [166]. To do this, STS-1 uses its UBA domain to bind ubiquitinated receptors while the SH3 domain recruits c-Cbl. The authors propose that this dynamic may alter the dynamics of endocytic sorting and thus retard ubiquitin-mediated internalization of the receptor [166]. STS-1 is also a potent tyrosine phosphatase and several signaling proteins have been shown to be depohosphorylated by it, including Zap-70, Src, EGFR [103], and Syk [104,156]. Dephosphorylation of these proteins results in their decreased activity and is thus appears to be a direct mechanism by which STS-1 acts to suppress signaling. That STS-1 may stably phosphotyrosine residues and also be a tyrosine phosphatase is not a unique activity. The SH2 domain-containing tyrosine phosphatase, SHP1, is well characterized in this regard [167,168].

The emergence of RPTKs coincided with that of phosphotyrosine-binding domains like SH2 and PTB domains some 900 million years ago [169]. In fact, it is proposed that the development of phosphotyrosine-mediated signaling was essential for the evolution of multicellularity in metazoans [147], a group that also emerged around 900 million years ago. Currently, SH2 and PTB domains, as well as the C2 domain from PKC δ [49], are the only domains characterized as having the capacity to bind proteins in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner. It appears a single ancestral gene was repeatedly duplicated and mutated to generate the roughly 110 SH2-domain containing proteins that are present in the human genome [169]. PTB domains also share a common genetic origin. Some PTB domains exhibit phosphotyrosine-dependent binding to NPXpY motifs, although numerous others simply bind unphosphorylated NPXY motifs. These observations demonstrate the considerable evolutionary plasticity of protein domains. Alternatively, there are likely to be many other protein domains whose functions diverged overtime to permit phosphotyrosinedependent binding, such as the C2 domain of PKC δ [49]. Of course, due to a lack of known sequence homology, it has proven difficult to identify these types of domains en masse despite their potential significance in signal transduction pathways. Although not evolutionarily related to PTB or SH2 domains, phosphotyrosine-binding proteins like STS-1 are critical participants in RPTK signaling.

Many protein domains involved in protein-protein interactions primarily interact with only a relatively short peptide motif [170]. For instance, SH2 domains, which confer the ability to associate with tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins, selectively bind a phosphotyrosine residue and between three and six adjacent residues carboxy-terminal to the phosphorylated tyrosine residue [48]. Similarly, SH3 domains recognize poly-proline motifs (PxxP) within a short peptide sequence [171,172]. As mentioned, PTB domains also bind to their partners in this fashion, preferring NPXY motifs [173]. Thus, because many protein-protein interaction domains primarily recognize only a short peptide segment of a larger protein, chemically synthesized peptides can be exploited to identify novel protein-protein interactions [174].

Most members of the 2HPE superfamily are enzymes that are involved in tRNA splicing, phosphonate metabolism and intron removal, such as 2', 3' cyclic phosphodiesterases [175] and RNA ligases [176]. Other members, such as the PKA anchoring protein AKAP18, have been shown to bind small molecules like AMP [160]. These activities are all mediated by the presence of a phosphate group on the bound molecule. The binding of a phosphorylated tyrosine group by the ShcA-binding domain in STS-1 therefore seems to be a plausible capacity of this family of domains. To our knowledge, this is the first example of a member of the 2HPE superfamily to mediate a protein-protein interaction. The discovery of a novel domain that mediates phosphotyrosinedependent binding represents a potentially significant contribution to the field of tyrosine kinase signaling.



Figure 3.7 Domain architecture of STS-1 and sites of point mutations STS-1 contains four domains that are involved in signal transduction. The approximate confines of each domain are indicated at top of figure. As predicted by their primary structures, the UBA domain binds to ubiquitin, while the SH3 domain mediates protein-protein interactions. The tyrosine phosphatase domain is related to the PGM superfamily and dephosphorylates a variety of signaling proteins. Based on our findings, we propose the region of STS-1 related to the 2HPE superfamily be termed the ShcA-binding domain. Bottom of figure, the location of point mutations in FLAG-STS-1 constructs with defective domains is shown.

Chapter 3, in full, is currently being prepared for submission for

publication of the material. Swarts, Spencer; van der Meulen, Talitha; Fischer,

Patel, Jesal; van der Geer, Peter. Identification of phosphotyrosine- and ShcA-

binding domain in STS-1. The dissertation author is author and investigator of

this material.

Chapter 4. Sts-1 regulates ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation and Akt activation

Abstract

STS-1 is tyrosine phosphatase that participates in signal transduction downstream of protein tyrosine kinases. Using peptides derived from ShcA, we recently demonstrated that STS-1 binds to the Tyr317 region of ShcA in a phosphorylation-dependent manner. Here, we show that STS-1 can also directly dephosphorylate ShcA *in vitro* in a time-dependent manner. In a cellculture model, we also demonstrate that cells lacking STS-1 display higher levels of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation following EGF stimulation. STS-1deficient cells also display enhanced activation of Akt, but not Erk.

1. Introduction

Protein tyrosine kinases (PTKs) transmit signals by phosphorylating particular tyrosine residues on intracellular proteins. In many cases, this generates binding sites for SH2 or PTB domain-containing proteins, which bind phosphorylated tyrosine groups in the context of the adjacent amino acids [7]. Recently, we identified STS-1 a novel ShcA-binding protein [151]. Specifically, using phsophopeptides based on known phosphorylation sites, we found that STS-1 binds the Tyr317 region of ShcA in a phosphotyrosine-dependent manner. Moreover, STS-1 uses a domain with distant homology to the 2H phosphoesterase (2HPE) superfamily to associate with phosphorylated ShcA [manuscript in progress]. This domain has since been termed the "ShcA binding" domain.

Several other tyrosine phosphatases also contain domains that permit phosphotyrosine binding. The tensins contain tandem SH2 and PTB domains, whereas the SHP proteins contain tandem SH2 domains. These domains play a critical role in localization to particular intracellular locations, where the tyrosine phosphatase domains encounter their physiologically relevant substrates [177,178]. Interestingly, SHP1 substrates have been identified that also bind to SHP1 stably. For instance, SHP1 can both stably bind and dephosphorylate EGFR [179]. Because STS-1 contains a tyrosine phosphatase domain, as well as a phosphotyrosine-binding domain, we wondered if STS-1 might have phosphatase activity toward proteins that it binds stably. To address this question, a variety of *in vitro* and cell-based assays were performed to evaluate ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation in relation to STS-1.

Here, we provide evidence that STS-1 may be a physiologically relevant tyrosine phosphatase of ShcA. In an *in vitro* phosphatase assay, purified STS-1 dephosphorylated ShcA in a time-dependent manner. Furthermore, STS-1deficient cells demonstrate higher levels of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation following EGF stimulation than do control cells. When examining signaling downstream of ShcA, enhanced Akt, but not Erk, activation was found in stimulated cells lacking STS-1. These results suggest that STS-1 can directly dephosphorylate tyrosine residues in ShcA and that this activity consequently modulates downstream signaling activity.

2. Materials and methods

2.1 Reagents

EGF and the anti-phosphotyrosine monoclonal antibody 4G10 were purchased from Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA). A polyclonal anti-STS-1 serum was purchased from Abcam (Cambridge, MA). A polyclonal anti-serum was raised against a GST-ShcA-SH2 domain fusion protein [152]. Anti-Erk1/2, antiphsopho-Erk (Thr202/Tyr204), anti-Akt and anti-phospho-Akt (Thr308) were purchased from Cell Signaling Technologies (Danvers, MA). Protein Ahorseradish peroxidase (HRP) and sheep anti-mouse-HRP were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich (St. Louis, MO). Protein A-agarose was purchased from Repligen (Waltham, MA).

2.2 Cell lines, stimulation and lysis

HEK293 and A549 cells were grown on 10 cm tissue culture dishes in DMEM supplemented with 10% FBS. Prior to stimulation, cells were starved for 16 hours in DMEM with 20 mM HEPES, pH 7.2. Control cells and cells stimulated with 50 ng/mL EGF were lysed as follows. Tissue culture dishes were rinsed twice with 5 mL 10 mM Tris, 150 mM NaCl (TBS), before the addition of 1mL 50mM Hepes, pH 7.5, 150 mM NaCl, 10% glycerol, 1% Triton X-100, 1.5 mM MgCl₂ 1mM EGTA, 100 mM NaF, 10 mM sodium pyro- phosphate, 500 M

sodium vanadate, 1 mM phenylmethylsulfonyl fluoride, 10 μ g/ml aprotinin, and 10 μ g/ml leupeptin (PLC lysis buffer). Lysates were clarified by centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 20 minutes at 4°C.

2.3 Immunoprecipitation

To obtain anti-ShcA immunoprecipitates, cell lysates were incubated with 2 μ L polyclonal anti-ShcA antiserum for 1 hour on ice. 100 μ L 10% ProteinA-agarose was then added and samples were placed on a rocker at 4°C for 1 hour and then washed four times in PLC lysis buffer. Samples were either stored for use in further experiments as described below or sample buffer was added.

2.4 Immunoblotting

Sample were first resolved by SDS-PAGE and then transferred to PVDF membranes. Membranes were blocked for 1 hour at room temperature in 10 mM Tris/Cl, pH 7.4, 150 mM NaCl, 0.2% Tween 20 (TBS-T) containing 5% dried milk and incubated with antisera in TBS-T with 5% milk for 1 hour at room temperature. Anti-Erk, anti-pErk, anti-Akt and anti-pAkt antibodies were diluted per manufacturer's recommendation, whereas anti-ShcA and anti-STS-1 antibodies were diluted 1:200 and anti-phosphotyrosine serum was diluted 1:5 in respective blocking solution. Blots were washed twice for 10 min with TBS-T and twice for 5 min with 10mM Tris/Cl, pH 7.4, and 150mM NaCl (TBS). Membranes were then incubated for 30 min with horseradish peroxidase-proteinA or horseradish peroxidase goat anti-mouse (Bio-Rad) diluted 1:10,000

in TBST and then washed as before. Reactive proteins were visualized by ECL (Amersham Pharmacia Biotech). For immunoblotting with anti-phosphotyrosine, anti-Erk, anti-Akt and anti-pAkt antibodies, membranes were blocked with TBS-T containing 5% bovine serum albumin followed by an incubation with the antiserum diluted (according to manufacturer's recommendation) in TBST with 5% bovine serum albumin.

2.5 In vitro STS-1-mediated dephosphorylation of ShcA

Anti-ShcA immunoprecipitates were collected from HEK293 cells stimulated with EGF for 5 minutes. Recombinant GST-STS-1(380-649) fusion protein was generated by cloning cDNA for STS-1 into the pGEX-4T2 plasmid. Expression of GST-STS-1 was induced with 100 µM IPTG for 6 hours at 37 °C. Bacteria were lysed by sonication in phosphate-buffered saline (PBS) containing 1 mM DTT, 1 mM benzamidine, 10 µg/ml aprotinin, 10 µg/ml leupeptin and 1% Triton X-100. Lysates were clarified by centrifugation for 10 min at 10,000 g at 4 °C. Fusion proteins were then purified by binding to glutathione-agarose. Glutathione-agarose beads were collected by centrifugation and washed 4 times with PBS containing 1% Triton X-100, 1mM DTT, 1mM benzamidine. Bound protein was eluted with glutathione and dialyzed. Fusion proteins were stored at 4 °C in PBS containing 1% Triton X-100, 1 mM DTT, 1 mM benzamidine, 0.02% sodium azide, and 10% glycerol. Purified GST-STS-1 (~0.1 mg/mL final concentration) was incubated with antiShcA immunoprecipitates. Reactions took place at 4°C on a rocker for the indicated times, at which time sample buffer was added to quench the reaction.

2.6 STS-1 constructs and transfection

Wild type and mutant STS-1 constructs were cloned into pcDNA3.1 and sequenced to confirm fidelity. For transfection, 10⁶ HEK293 cells were seeded on 10 cm tissue culture dishes. 24 hours later cells were transfected with 3 µg DNA/plate using Lipofectin according to the manufacturer's instruction (Thermo Fisher, Waltham, MA). Control cells were transfected with empty pcDNA3.1 vector. 48 hours after transfection cells were starved and then subjected to EGF stimulation and lysed.

2.7 Genetic ablation of STS-1

To generate cells deficient in STS-1, we utilized the Crispr-Cas9 system. In short, pX330 was digested with BbsI and annealed oligonucleotides consisting of 5'- AAA CAG TCC GCT CGG CAT GGC TGC -3' and 5'- CAC CGC AGC ACT GCC GAG CGG ACT -3' were ligated into the digested vector to generate an *STS-1*-targeting Cas9 construct, see [180] for details. This construct was transfected into A549 cells, along with pEGFP. Fluorescing cells were then collected by FACS and individual cells were placed in 96-well plates. Cells displaying growth were then analyzed for the presence of STS-1 by immunoblotting. Finally, cells lacking detectable STS-1 were sequenced to confirm the presence of a frame shift mutation.

3. Results

3.1 STS-1(380-649) dephosphorylates ShcA in vitro

ShcA is an adaptor protein that is recruited to activated RPTKs where it is phosphorylated on residues 239, 240, and 317. As a ShcA-binding protein that contains a tyrosine phosphatase domain, we wondered if STS-1 might also dephosphorylate ShcA. To test this, we expressed the tyrosine phosphatase domain of STS-1 as a GST fusion protein (GST-STS-1(380-649)), which was purified from E. coli and incubated with immobilized phosphorylated ShcA for various amounts of time. Figure 1A shows equal amounts of the three ShcA isoforms were immobilized for the time course assay. Electrophoretic mobility shift causes the phosphorylated form of ShcA from stimulated cells to migrate more slowly than the unphosphorylated form. GST-STS-1(380-649) appears to cross react with the anti-ShcA antibodies and appears as a 55 kDa band in lanes 2 through 4. After the indicated amounts of time, tyrosine phosphorylation of ShcA was analyzed by western blotting with anti-phosphotyrosine antibodies. Figure 1B shows abundant tyrosine phosphorylation of ShcA in the absence of STS-1 (Lane 1). Interestingly, incubation of GST-STS-1 (380-649) with immobilized ShcA leads to a decrease in ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation in a time-dependent manner. These results show that STS-1 can directly dephosphorylate phosphotyrosine residues in ShcA.



Figure 4.1 The tyrosine phosphatase domain of STS-1 dephosphorylates ShcA in vitro The tyrosine phosphatase domain of STS-1 dephosphorylates ShcA *in vitro*. Recombinant GST-STS-1(380-649) was incubated with immobilized, phosphorylated ShcA for the period of time indicated at bottom of figure. (A) Anti-ShcA immunoblot reveals that roughly equal amounts of the three ShcA isoforms were isolated in all experiments. GST-STS-1(380-649) appears to cross react with the anti-ShcA antibodies and is present in lanes 2-5 at ~55kDa. (B) Tyrosine phosphorylation of the three ShcA isoforms decreases over a period of 24 hours, indicating that STS-1 can directly dephosphorylate ShcA.

3.2 Overexpression of STS-1 or STS-1 domain-defective mutants does not affect Erk or Akt activation in STS-1 $^{-/-}$ cells

The ability of STS-1 to dephosphorylate ShcA suggests that STS-1 may regulate signaling downstream of ShcA. To test this, HEK293 cells overexpressing STS-1 or one the domain-defective STS-1 constructs were stimulated with EGF and compared to control cells lacking STS-1 overexpression. In control cells, EGF stimulation resulted in enhanced Erk phosphorylation, which was undetectable prior to stimulation (compare lanes 1 and 2). In these cells, Akt phosphorylation was present in the absence of EGF (Lane 1) and remained at the same level upon addition of EGF (Lane 2). Erk and Akt phosphorylation was not affected by overexpression of STS-1 (Lane 3), nor any of the other domain-defective STS-1 constructs (Lanes 4-8).





HEK293 cells were transiently transfected with wild-type or domain-defective *STS-1* constructs. EGF stimulation resulted in robust phosphorylation of Erk, but did not enhance Akt phosphorylation in control cells (Lanes 1 & 2). Overexpression of wild-type STS-1 does not appear to alter the phosphorylation of Erk or Akt in these cells (Lane 3). Additionally, expression of other STS-1 constructs does not affect Erk or Akt phosphorylation (Lanes 4-8).

insertion generate another frameshift mutation. These will lead to the expression of mutated protein that will contain a pre-mature stop codon. Insertion and deletions are highlighted in red. 3.3 CRISPR-induced knockout of STS-1 To determine the cellular role of STS-1, STS-1-deficient A549 cells were

generated for comparison against wild type A549 cells. Figure 2, top, shows the

DNA sequence of wild type STS-1 beginning from the ATG start codon through

the remainder of the first exon. To generate STS-1-deficient cells, two mutations

were required in the A549 cell line to disable each STS-1 gene. Figure 2, middle

and bottom, shows the DNA sequence of each disrupted gene in the STS-1-

Wild Type STS-1 ATGGCTCAGTACGGCCACCCCAGTCCGCTCGGCATGGCTGCGAGAGAGGAGCTGTACAGC M A Q Y G H P S P L G M A A R E E L Y S AAAGTCACCCCCGGAGGAACCGCCAACAGCGCCCCGGCACCATCAAGCATGGATCGGCG K V T P R R N R Q Q R P G T IKHGS Α CTGGACGTGCTCCTCTCCATGGGGTTCCCCAGAGCCCGC L D V L L S M G F P R A R

ATGGCTCAGTACGGCCACCCCAGTCCGCTCGGCATGGCTGCGAGAGAGGAGCTGTACAGC M A Q Y G H P S P L G M A A R E E L Y S AAAGTCACCCCCGGA<mark>_</mark>AACCGCCAACAGCGCCCCGGCACCATCAAGCATGGATCGGCGCT

ATGGCTCAGTACGGCCACCCCAGTCCGCTCGGCATGGCTGCGAGAGAGGAGCTGTACAGC M A O Y G H P S P L G M A A R E E L Y S AAAGTCACCCCCGGAGAGGAACCGCCAACAGCGCCCCGGCACCATCAAGCATGGATCGG K V T P R R G T A N S A P A P S S M D R

> Р E P

At top, the sequence of exon 1 of wild type STS-1 and the amino acid sequence of the translated DNA. Middle and bottom, sequences show mutations in STS-1^{-/-} cells. Due to the diploid nature of the cells, two mutations are required to functionally knock out STS-1. In the first allele, a two base pair deletion generates a frameshift mutation. In the second allele, a two base pair

P P T A P R H H Q A W I G A

STS-1-/-

R W

т

K V T P R K

GGACGTGCTCCTCTCCATGGGGTTCCCCAGAGCCCG R A P L H G V P Q S P

CGCTGGACGTGCTCCTCTCCATGGGGTTCCCCAGAGCCCGC

Figure 4.3 Analysis of CRISPR-Cas9-induced STS-1^{-/-} A549 cells

G S

CSSPW

deficient cells. One mutation involved a deletion of bases 77 and 78 of exon 1. The other mutation was an insertion of two bases, AG, between bases 75 and 76 of *STS-1* exon 1.

3.4 STS-1-deficient cells display higher levels of tyrosine phosphorylation on ShcA and enhanced levels of Erk Activation

While the previous in vitro assay demonstrated that STS-1 can dephosphorylate ShcA, we wanted to determine whether STS-1 does regulate the phosphorylation of ShcA in the context of cells grown in tissue culture. To do this, we engineered STS-1-deficient A549 cells as described above and compared them to wild type A549 cells. In the absence of stimulation, both wild type and STS-1-deficient cells display low levels of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation (Figure 3, bottom, lanes 1 and 3). Upon stimulation with EGF, both wild type and STS-1-deficient cells respond with large increase of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation. However, STS-1 deficient cells show a much greater increase of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation than do the wild type cells. Interestingly, the ShcA p52 isoform seems to display the greatest increase in tyrosine phosphorylation in response to EGF when comparing the wild type cells to the STS-1-deficient cells. Examination of Erk and Akt activation reveals a large increase in Akt activation in the STS-1-deficient cells, whereas Erk activation remained unchanged.



Figure 4.4 STS-1-deficient cells display higher levels ShcA and Akt phosphorylation Wild type and *STS-1*^{-/-} A549 cells were grown to confluence and placed on minimal media prior to lysis. Cells were either left unstimulated (Lanes 1 and 3) or stimulated with 50 ng/mL EGF for 5 minutes (Lanes 2 and 4). At top, whole cell lysates were probed for the presence of ShcA. (A) Equivalent amounts of the ShcA isoforms (p46Shc, p52Shc, p66Shc) are present across all lanes. (B) In response to EGF stimulation, the STS-1-deficient cells respond with a greater level of tyrosine phosphorylation on p52Shc isoform as compared to the stimulated wild type cells. The other ShcA isoforms appear to display enhanced tyrosine phosphorylation in the stimulated STS-1-deficient cells as compared the stimulated wild type cells, albeit not as much as the p52Shc isoform.

4. Discussion

Recently, we demonstrated that STS-1 binds directly to the phosphorylated Tyr317 region of ShcA using a novel phosphotyrosine-binding domain with distant homology to the 2HPE superfamily [151], [manuscript in progress]. STS-1 is also a tyrosine phosphatase that has been shown to target tyrosine-phosphorylated proteins such as Syk, Fyn [181], Src, and Zap-70 [103], EGFR [103,182], and c-Cbl [182]. These findings led us to investigate the role

STS-1 may play in modulating the tyrosine phosphorylation ShcA and the proteins activated downstream of ShcA, specifically Erk and Akt.

To determine if STS-1 could act as on ShcA directly as a phosphatase, an *in vitro* assay was performed with the purified tyrosine phosphatase domain of STS-1 and immobilized ShcA (Figure 1). To ensure high levels of tyrosine phosphorylation, cells were stimulated with EGF prior to ShcA immunoprecipitation. Analysis of ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation revealed a time-dependent decrease, such that after 24 h at 4°C it was undetectable. These results suggest STS-1 can directly dephosphorylate ShcA. However, in the context of intracellular signaling, these two proteins are amongst - and potentially interact with – thousands of others in the cellular milieu. So, to gain further insight into the cellular role of STS-1, we employed cell-based assays that took this property into account.

A variety of approaches to alter STS-1 expression levels, such as underand overexpression, in cells and then analyze the aforementioned effects failed to reveal meaningful differences with control cells. Figure 2 shows a representative experiment in which wild type STS-1 and other domain-defective STS-1 constructs were overexpressed in HEK293 cells. In this experiment, overexpression of STS-1 fails to affect Erk or Akt activation following EGF stimulation. Additionally, the other domain-defective STS-1 constructs also fail to affect Erk or Akt activation. Efforts to analyze the role of STS-1 using RNAi to deplete cells of STS-1 had similar results (results not shown). The inability to identify differences in cells overexpressing STS-1 may have been the result of endogenous STS-1 expression in control cells as STS-1 is expressed ubiquitously [156]. To overcome these issues, we employed a CRISPR-Cas9based system to completely eliminate STS-1 expression through genetic disruption. A construct targeting exon 1 of *STS-1* successfully introduced frameshift mutations into the two *STS-1* genes present in A549 cells (Figure 2).

Comparison of wild type A549 cells with *STS-1*^{-/-} A549 cells failed to reveal differences in terms of cell morphology, growth rate, migration, and extravasation under a variety of conditions (results not shown). Interestingly though, cells completely lacking STS-1 expression show significantly more ShcA tyrosine phosphorylation following EGF stimulation (Figure 4a). Additionally, examination of proteins activated downstream of ShcA revealed enhanced Akt, but not Erk, activation (Figure 4b).

STS-1 was originally isolated from DA-3 cells in which a Jak2-derived phosphopeptide was used as an affinity reagent for protein isolation [156]. Interestingly, this approach also identified ShcA in complex with the Jak2derived peptide. We recently described STS-1 as a ShcA-binding protein [151], [manuscript in progress]. These findings suggest ShcA may act as bridge that allows STS-1 to be recruited to Jak2 and, presumably, other RPTKs to which ShcA binds.

STS-1 contains a variety of protein domains that allow it to participate in signal transduction. STS-1 contains an amino-terminal UBA domain that binds

ubiquitin [183], an SB domain (related to 2HPE superfamily) that binds ShcA in a phosphorylation-dependent manner [151], an SH3 domain that binds the E3 ubiquitin ligase c-Cbl [166,183] and a carboxy-terminal tyrosine phosphatase domain that has activity against a variety of signaling proteins [103–105,181]. Our results suggest that STS-1 may be a *bona fide* ShcA tyrosine phosphatase that plays a role in modulating signaling from RPTKs via its interaction with ShcA, by regulating Akt activation.

Interestingly, unrelated tyrosine phosphatases such as SHP1 and the tensins also contain phosphotyrosine-binding domains [90]. In fact, SHP1 uses its SH2 domain to bind a variety of targets, some of which it also dephosphorylates [179]. This is similar to STS-1, which binds tyrosine phosphorylated ShcA using the SB domain and dephosphorylates ShcA using a tyrosine phosphatase domain. This arrangement may enhance signaling fidelity by ensuring that these phosphatases are positioned near their substrates, thereby enhancing their specificity.

ShcA contains three tyrosines (239, 240, 317) that are phosphorylated following growth factor stimulation and STS-1 binds Tyr317 region of ShcA. It will be important to determine specifically which tyrosines are dephosphorylated by STS-1. Our anti-phosphotyrosine antibodies do not allow the discernment of which specific tyrosines are phosphorylated. Therefore, judicious selection of antibodies may allow one to tease apart the order (if any) of STS-1-mediated ShcA dephosphorylation.
References

- [1] Hanks SK & Hunter T (1995) The eukaryotic protein kinase superfamily: kinase (catalytic) domain structure and classification. FASEB J. 9, 576– 596.
- [2] Robinson DR, Wu YM & Lin SF (2000) The protein tyrosine kinase family of the human genome. *Oncogene* **19**, 5548–5557.
- [3] Lemmon MA & Schlessinger J (2010) Cell signaling by receptor tyrosine kinases. *Cell* **141**, 1117–1134.
- [4] Schlessinger J (2003) Autoinhibition Control. Science 300, 750–752.
- [5] Huse M & Kuriyan J (2002) The conformational plasticity of protein kinases. *Cell* **109**, 275–282.
- [6] Shoelson SE (1997) SH2 and PTB domain interactions in tyrosine kinase signal transduction. *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* **1**, 227–34.
- [7] Wagner MJ, Stacey MM, Liu BA & Pawson T (2016) Molecular Mechanisms of SH2- and PTB-Domain-Containing Proteins in Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Signaling. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 5, a008987.
- [8] DeChiara TM, Bowen DC, Valenzuela DM, Simmons M V, Poueymirou WT, Thomas S, Kinetz E, Compton DL, Rojas E, Park JS, Smith C, DiStefano PS, Glass DJ, Burden SJ & Yancopoulos GD (1996) The Receptor Tyrosine Kinase MuSK Is Required for Neuromuscular Junction Formation In Vivo. *Cell* 85, 501–512.
- [9] Glass DJ, Bowen DC, Stitt TN, Radziejewski C, Bruno J, Ryan TE, Gies DR, Shah S, Mattsson K, Burden SJ, DiStefano PS, Valenzuela DM, DeChiara TM & Yancopoulos GD (1996) Agrin Acts via a MuSK Receptor Complex. *Cell* 85, 513–523.
- [10] Marshall C. (1995) Specificity of receptor tyrosine kinase signaling: Transient versus sustained extracellular signal-regulated kinase activation. *Cell* 80, 179–185.
- [11] De Meyts P, Christoffersen CT, Ursø B, Wallach B, Grønskov K, Yakushiji F & Shymko RM (1995) Role of the time factor in signaling specificity: Application to mitogenic and metabolic signaling by the insulin and insulinlike growth factor-I receptor tyrosine kinases. *Metabolism* 44, 2–11.

- [12] Santos SDM, Verveer PJ & Bastiaens PIH (2007) Growth factor-induced MAPK network topology shapes Erk response determining PC-12 cell fate. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 9, 324–330.
- [13] Ornitz DM & Itoh N (2001) Fibroblast growth factors. *Genome Biol.* 2, 1–12.
- [14] Zhang X, Ibrahimi OA, Olsen SK, Umemori H, Mohammadi M & Ornitz DM (2006) Receptor specificity of the fibroblast growth factor family: The complete mammalian FGF family. *J. Biol. Chem.* **281**, 15694–15700.
- [15] Favelyukis S, Till JH, Hubbard SR & Miller WT (2001) Structure and autoregulation of the insulin-like growth factor 1 receptor kinase. *Nat. Struct. Biol.* 8, 1058–1063.
- [16] Furdui CM, Lew ED, Schlessinger J & Anderson KS (2006) Autophosphorylation of FGFR1 kinase is mediated by a sequential and precisely ordered reaction. *Mol. Cell* 21, 711–717.
- [17] Honegger AM, Kris RM, Ullrich A & Schlessinger J (1989) Evidence that autophosphorylation of solubilized receptors for epidermal growth factor is mediated by intermolecular cross-phosphorylation. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* U. S. A. 86, 925–929.
- [18] Cobb MH, Sang BC, Gonzalez R, Goldsmith E & Ellis L (1989) Autophosphorylation activates the soluble cytoplasmic domain of the insulin receptor in an intermolecular reaction. J. Biol. Chem. 264, 18701– 18706.
- [19] Volinsky N & Kholodenko BN (2017) Complexity of Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Signal Processing. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* **5**, a009043.
- [20] Wang Y & Hung M (2012) Nuclear functions and subcellular trafficking mechanisms of the epidermal growth factor receptor family. *Cell Biosci.* **2**.
- [21] Carpenter G & Liao H (2013) Receptor Tyrosine Kinases in the Nucleus. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* **5**, a008979.
- [22] Liccardi G, Hartley JA & Hochhauser D (2011) EGFR nuclear translocation modulates DNA repair following cisplatin and ionizing radiation treatment. *Cancer Res.* 71, 1103–1114.
- [23] Jaganathan S, Yue P, Paladino DC, Bogdanovic J, Huo Q & Turkson J (2011) A functional nuclear epidermal growth factor receptor, Src and Stat3 heteromeric complex in pancreatic cancer cells. *PLoS One* 6.

- [24] Lee H-J & Hung M-C (2015) Tyrosine 370 phosphorylation of ATM positively regulates DNA damage response. *Cell Res.* 25, 225–236.
- [25] Kuo HY, Huang YS, Tseng CH, Chen YC, Chang YW, Shih HM & Wu CW (2014) PML represses lung cancer metastasis by suppressing the nuclear EGFR-mediated transcriptional activation of MMP2. *Cell Cycle* 13, 3132– 3142.
- [26] Lin SY, Makino K, Xia W, Matin a, Wen Y, Kwong KY, Bourguignon L & Hung MC (2001) Nuclear localization of EGF receptor and its potential new role as a transcription factor. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 3, 802–808.
- [27] Huo L, Wang Y-N, Xia W, Hsu S-C, Lai C-C, Li L-Y, Chang W-C, Wang Y, Hsu M-C, Yu Y-L, Huang T-H, Ding Q, Chen C-H, Tsai C-H & Hung M-C (2010) RNA helicase A is a DNA-binding partner for EGFR-mediated transcriptional activation in the nucleus. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 107, 16125–16130.
- [28] Bitler B, Goverdhan A & Schroeder J (2010) MUC1 regulates nuclear localization and function of the EGFR. *J. Cell Sci.* **123**, 1716–1723.
- [29] Wang S-C, Nakajima Y, Yu Y-L, Xia W, Chen C-T, Yang C-C, McIntush EW, Li L-Y, Hawke DH, Kobayashi R & Hung M-C (2006) Tyrosine phosphorylation controls PCNA function through protein stability. *Nat. Cell Biol.* 8, 1359–1368.
- [30] Dittmann K, Mayer C, Fehrenbacher B, Schaller M, Raju U, Milas L, Chen DJ, Kehlbach R & Rodemann HP (2005) Radiation-induced epidermal growth factor receptor nuclear import is linked to activation of DNA-dependent protein kinase. *J. Biol. Chem.* 280, 31182–31189.
- [31] Kim HP, Yoon YK, Kim JW, Han SW, Hur HS, Park J, Lee JH, Oh DY, Im SA, Bang YJ & Kim TY (2009) Lapatinib, a dual EGFR and HER2 tyrosine kinase inhibitor, downregulates thymidylate synthase by inhibiting the nuclear translocation of EGFR and HER2. *PLoS One* 4.
- [32] Huang WC, Chen YJ, Li LY, Wei YL, Hsu SC, Tsai SL, Chiu PC, Huang WP, Wang YN, Chen CH, Chang WC, Chang WC, Chen AJE, Tsai CH & Hung MC (2011) Nuclear translocation of epidermal growth factor receptor by Akt-dependent phosphorylation enhances breast cancer-resistant protein expression in gefitinib-resistant cells. J. Biol. Chem. 286, 20558– 20568.
- [33] Lee P-C, Lee H-J, Kakadiya R, Sanjiv K, Su T-L & Lee T-C (2012)

Multidrug-resistant cells overexpressing P-glycoprotein are susceptible to DNA crosslinking agents due to attenuated Src/nuclear EGFR cascadeactivated DNA repair activity. *Oncogene* **32**, 1144–1154.

- [34] Ni C, Murphy M, Golde T & et al. (2001) gamma-secretase Cleavage and Nuclear Localization of ErbB-4 Receptor Tyrosine Kinase. *Science* 294, 2179–2181.
- [35] Williams CC, Allison JG, Vidal GA, Burow ME, Beckman BS, Marrero L & Jones FE (2004) The ERBB4/HER4 receptor tyrosine kinase regulates gene expression by functioning as a STAT5A nuclear chaperone. *J. Cell Biol.* 167, 469–478.
- [36] Hynes NE & MacDonald G (2009) ErbB receptors and signaling pathways in cancer. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* 21, 177–184.
- [37] Wakshull EM & Wharton W (1985) Stabilized complexes of epidermal growth factor and its receptor on the cell surface stimulate RNA synthesis but not mitogenesis. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 82, 8513–8517.
- [38] Hubbard SR & Miller WT (2007) Receptor tyrosine kinases: mechanisms of activation and signaling. *Curr. Opin. Cell Biol.* **19**, 117–123.
- [39] Sako Y, Minoghchi S & Yanagida T (2000) Single-molecule imaging of EGFR signalling on the surface of living cells. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **2**, 168–172.
- [40] Chung I, Akita R, Vandlen R, Toomre D, Schlessinger J & Mellman I (2010) Spatial control of EGF receptor activation by reversible dimerization on living cells. *Nature* 464, 783–787.
- [41] Clayton AHA, Walker F, Orchard SG, Henderson C, Fuchs D, Rothacker J, Nice EC & Burgess AW (2005) Ligand-induced dimer-tetramer transition during the activation of the cell surface epidermal growth factor receptor-A multidimensional microscopy analysis. J. Biol. Chem. 280, 30392–30399.
- [42] Seiradake E, Harlos K, Sutton G, Aricescu AR & Jones EY (2010) An extracellular steric seeding mechanism for Eph-ephrin signaling platform assembly. *Nat Struct Mol Biol* **17**, 398–402.
- [43] Hubbard SR, Wei L, Ellis L & Hendrickson WA (1994) Crystal structure of the tyrosine kinase domain of the human insulin receptor. *Nature* 372, 746– 54.
- [44] Fong G-H, Rossant J, Gertsenstein M & Breitman ML (1995) Role of the Flt-1 receptor tyrosine kinase in regulating the assembly of vascular

endothelium. *Nature* **376**, 66–70.

- [45] Fong GH, Zhang L, Bryce DM & Peng J (1999) Increased hemangioblast commitment, not vascular disorganization, is the primary defect in flt-1 knock-out mice. *Development* **126**, 3015–3025.
- [46] Rahimi N, Dayanir V & Lashkari K (2000) Receptor chimeras indicate that the vascular endothelial growth factor receptor-1 (VEGFR-1) modulates mitogenic activity of VEGFR-2 in endothelial cells. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 16986–16992.
- [47] Hiratsuka S, Minowa O, Kuno J, Noda T & Shibuya M (1998) Flt-1 lacking the tyrosine kinase domain is sufficient for normal development and angiogenesis in mice. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 95, 9349–54.
- [48] Zhou S (1993) SH2 domains recognize specific phosphopeptide sequences. *Cell* 72, 767–778.
- [49] Benes CH, Wu N, Elia AEH, Dharia T, Cantley LC & Soltoff SP (2005) The C2 domain of PKCdelta is a phosphotyrosine binding domain. *Cell* 121, 271–280.
- [50] Huang H, Li L, Wu C, Schibli D, Colwill K, Ma S, Li C, Roy P, Ho K, Songyang Z, Pawson T, Gao Y & Li SS-C (2008) Defining the specificity space of the human SRC homology 2 domain. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 7, 768–84.
- [51] Chothia C & Gough J (2009) Genomic and structural aspects of protein evolution. *Biochem. J.* **419**, 15–28.
- [52] Vogel C & Chothia C (2006) Protein family expansions and biological complexity. *PLoS Comput. Biol.* **2**, 370–382.
- [53] Koch CA, Anderson D, Moran MF, Ellis C & Pawson T (1991) SH2 and SH3 domains: elements that control interactions of cytoplasmic signaling proteins. *Science* 252, 668–674.
- [54] Rozakis-Adcock M, Fernley R, Wade J, Pawson T & Bowtell D (1993) The SH2 and SH3 domains of mammalian Grb2 couple the EGF receptor to the Ras activator mSos1. *Nature* 363, 83–85.
- [55] Meng W, Sawasdikosol S, Burakoff SJ & Eck MJ (1999) Structure of the amino-terminal domain of Cbl complexed to its binding site on ZAP-70 kinase. *Nature* **398**, 84–90.

- [56] Lupher ML, Songyang Z, Shoelson SE, Cantley LC & Band H (1997) The Cbl phosphotyrosine-binding domain selects a D(N/D)XpY motif and binds to the Tyr292 negative regulatory phosphorylation site of ZAP-70. *J. Biol. Chem.* 272, 33140–33144.
- [57] Schmidt MHH & Dikic I (2005) The Cbl interactome and its functions. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **6**, 907–918.
- [58] Blaikie P, Immanuel D, Wu J, Li N, Yajnik V & Margolis B (1994) A region in Shc distinct from the SH2 domain can bind tyrosine-phosphorylated growth factor receptors. J. Biol. Chem. 269, 32031–32034.
- [59] Kavanaugh WM & Williams LT (2016) An Alternative to SH2 Domains for Binding Tyrosine-Phosphorylated Proteins. Am. Assoc. Adv. Sci. 266, 1862–1865.
- [60] van der Geer P, Wiley S, Lai VK, Olivier JP, Gish GD, Stephens R, Kaplan D, Shoelson S & Pawson T (1995) A conserved amino-terminal Shc domain binds to phosphotyrosine motifs in activated receptors and phosphopeptides. *Curr. Biol.* 5, 404–12.
- [61] Uhlik MT, Temple B, Bencharit S, Kimple AJ, Siderovski DP & Johnson GL (2005) Structural and evolutionary division of phosphotyrosine binding (PTB) domains. *J. Mol. Biol.* **345**, 1–20.
- [62] Stolt PC, Jeon H, Song HK, Herz J, Eck MJ & Blacklow SC (2003) Origins of peptide selectivity and phosphoinositide binding revealed by structures of Disabled-1 PTB domain complexes. *Structure* 11, 569–579.
- [63] Bork P & Margolis B (1995) A phosphotyrosine interaction domain. Cell 80, 693–694.
- [64] Downward J (2003) Targeting RAS signalling pathways in cancer therapy. *Nat. Rev. Cancer* **3**, 11–22.
- [65] Bos JL (1989) Ras oncogenes in human cancer: a review. *Cancer Res.* **49**, 4682–4689.
- [66] Lowenstein EJ, Daly RJ, Batzer AG, Li W, Margolis B, Lammers R, Ullrich A, Skolnik EY, Bar-Sagi D & Schlessinger J (1992) The SH2 and SH3 domain-containing protein GRB2 links receptor tyrosine kinases to ras signaling. *Cell* **70**, 431–442.
- [67] Terai K & Matsuda M (2005) Ras binding opens c-Raf to expose the docking site for mitogen-activated protein kinase kinase. *EMBO Rep.* **6**, 251–255.

- [68] Liu X, Yan S, Zhou T, Terada Y & Erikson RL (2004) The MAP kinase pathway is required for entry into mitosis and cell survival. *Oncogene* 23, 763–776.
- [69] Besnard A, Galan-Rodriguez B, Vanhoutte P & Caboche J (2011) Elk-1 a transcription factor with multiple facets in the brain. *Front. Neurosci.* 5, 1– 11.
- [70] Yordy JS & Muise-Helmericks RC (2000) Signal transduction and the Ets family of transcription factors. Oncogene 19, 6503–6513.
- [71] Whitman M, Downes CP, Keeler M, Keller T & Cantley L (1988) Type I phosphatidylinositol kinase makes a novel inositol phospholipid, phosphatidylinositol-3-phosphate. *Nature* 332, 644–646.
- [72] Bellacosa A, Chan TO, Ahmed NN, Datta K, Malstrom S, Stokoe D, McCormick F, Feng J & Tsichlis P (1998) Akt activation by growth factors is a multiple-step process: the role of the PH domain. *Oncogene* 17, 313– 25.
- [73] Alessi DR, James SR, Downes CP, Holmes AB, Gaffney PR, Reese CB & Cohen P (1997) Characterization of a 3-phosphoinositide-dependent protein kinase which phosphorylates and activates protein kinase Balpha. *Curr Biol* 7, 261–269.
- [74] Datta SR, Dudek H, Xu T, Masters S, Haian F, Gotoh Y & Greenberg ME (1997) Akt phosphorylation of BAD couples survival signals to the cellintrinsic death machinery. *Cell* 91, 231–241.
- [75] Cardone MH, Roy N, Stennicke HR, Salvesen GS, Franke TF, Stanbridge E, Frisch S RJ (1998) Regulation of cell death protease caspase-9 by phosphorylation. *Science* 282, 1318–1321.
- [76] Brunet a, Bonni a, Zigmond MJ, Lin MZ, Juo P, Hu LS, Anderson MJ, Arden KC, Blenis J & Greenberg ME (1999) Akt promotes cell survival by phosphorylating and inhibiting a Forkhead transcription factor. *Cell* 96, 857–868.
- [77] Gewinner C, Wang ZC, Richardson A, Teruya-Feldstein J, Etemadmoghadam D, Bowtell D, Barretina J, Lin WM, Rameh L, Salmena L, Pandolfi PP & Cantley LC (2009) Evidence that Inositol Polyphosphate 4-Phosphatase Type II Is a Tumor Suppressor that Inhibits PI3K Signaling. *Cancer Cell* 16, 115–125.
- [78] Tamura M (1998) Inhibition of Cell Migration, Spreading, and Focal

Adhesions by Tumor Suppressor PTEN. *Science* **280**, 1614–1617.

- [79] Helgason CD, Kalberer CP, Damen JE, Chappel SM, Pineault N, Krystal G & Humphries RK (2000) A dual role for Src homology 2 domain-containing inositol-5-phosphatase (SHIP) in immunity: aberrant development and enhanced function of b lymphocytes in ship -/- mice. J. Exp. Med. 191, 781– 94.
- [80] Bedrin MS, Abolafia CM & Thompson JF (1997) Cytoskeletal association of epidermal growth factor receptor and associated signaling proteins is regulated by cell density in IEC-6 intestinal cells. *J. Cell. Physiol.* **172**, 126– 136.
- [81] Peles E, Levy R Ben, Or E, Ulirich A & Yarden Y (1991) Oncogenic forms of the neu/HER2 tyrosine kinase are permanently coupled to phospholipase C-gamma. *EMBO J.* **10**, 2077–2086.
- [82] Eriksson A, Nanberg E, Ronnstrand L, Engstrom U, Hellman U, Rupp E, Carpenter G, Heldin CH & Claesson-Welsh L (1995) Demonstration of functionally different interactions between phospholipase C-γ and the two types of platelet-derived growth factor receptors. *J. Biol. Chem.* 270, 7773– 7781.
- [83] Ohmichi M, Decker SJ, Pang L & Saltiel AR (1991) Nerve growth factor binds to the 140 kd trk proto-oncogene product and stimulates its association with the src homology domain of phospholipase C-gamma 1. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **179**, 217–223.
- [84] Meakin SO, MacDonald JIS, Gryz EA, Kubu CJ & Verdi JM (1999) The signaling adapter FRS-2 competes with Shc for binding to the nerve growth factor receptor TrkA: A model for discriminating proliferation and differentiation. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 9861–9870.
- [85] Bae JH, Lew ED, Yuzawa S, Tomé F, Lax I & Schlessinger J (2009) The Selectivity of Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Signaling Is Controlled by a Secondary SH2 Domain Binding Site. *Cell* **138**, 514–524.
- [86] Nishizuka Y (1995) Protein Kinase C and lipid signaling for sustained cellular responses. *FASEB J.* **9**, 484–496.
- [87] Brown MT & Cooper JA (1996) Regulation, substrates and functions of src. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta*, 121–149.
- [88] Xu W, Harrison SC & Eck MJ (1997) Three dimensional structure of the tyrosine kinase c-Src. *Nature* **385**, 595–602.

- [89] Uniprot Human tyrosine phosphatase proteins.
- [90] Tonks NK (2006) Protein tyrosine phosphatases: from genes, to function, to disease. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* 7, 833–846.
- [91] Stanford SM & Bottini N (2017) Targeting Tyrosine Phosphatases : Time to End the Stigma. *Trends Pharmacol. Sci.* **38**, 524–540.
- [92] Bilwes AM, den Hertog J, Hunter T & Noel JP (1996) Structural basis for inhibition of receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase-alpha by dimerization. *Nature* 382, 555–559.
- [93] Dimitrov T, Chen W, Yamin M, Noda M, Meng K, Rodri A & Deuel TF (2000) Pleiotrophin signals increased tyrosine phosphorylation of beta-catenin through inactivation of the intrinsic catalytic activity of the receptor-type protein tyrosine phosphatase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 97, 2603– 2608.
- [94] Pariser H, Perez-pinera P, Ezquerra L, Herradon G & Deuel TF (2005) Pleiotrophin stimulates tyrosine phosphorylation of beta-adducin through inactivation of the transmembrane receptor protein tyrosine phosphatase beta/xi. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **335**, 232–239.
- [95] Neel BG, Gu H & Pao L (2003) The "Shp"ing news: SH2 domain-containing phosphatases in cell signaling. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 28, 284–293.
- [96] Chisti AH, Kim AC, Marfatia SM & Lutchman M (1998) The FERM domain: a unique module involved in the linkage of cytoplasmic proteins to the membrane. *Trends Biochem. Sci.* 23, 281–282.
- [97] Saito K, Tautz L & Mustelin T (2007) The lipid-binding SEC14 domain. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1771, 719–726.
- [98] Kim J, Sitaraman S, Hierro A, Beach BM, Odorizzi G & Hurley JH (2005) Structural Basis for Endosomal Targeting by the Bro1 Domain. *Dev. Cell* 8, 937–947.
- [99] Salmeen A, Andersen JN, Myers MP, Tonks NK & Barford D (2000) Molecular Basis for the Dephosphorylation of the Activation Segment of the Insulin Receptor by Protein Tyrosine Phosphatase 1B. *Mol. Cell* 6, 1401– 1412.
- [100] Rayapureddi JP, Kattamuri C, Chan FH & Hegde RS (2005) Characterization of a Plant, Tyrosine-Specific Phosphatase of the Aspartyl Class. *Biochemistry* 44, 751–758.

- [101] Cook PJ, Ju BG, Telese F, Wang X, Glass CK & Rosenfeld MG (2009) Tyrosine dephosphorylation of H2AX modulates apoptosis and survival decisions. *Nature* **458**, 591–596.
- [102] Mazumder R, Iyer LM, Vasudevan S & Aravind L (2002) Detection of novel members, structure-function analysis and evolutionary classification of the 2H phosphoesterase superfamily. *Nucleic Acids Res.* **30**, 5229–5243.
- [103] Mikhailik A, Ford B, Keller J, Chen Y, Nassar N & Carpino N (2007) A phosphatase activity of Sts-1 contributes to the suppression of TCR signaling. *Mol. Cell* 27, 486–97.
- [104] Chen X, Ren L, Kim S, Carpino N, Daniel JL, Kunapuli SP, Tsygankov AY & Pei D (2010) Determination of the substrate specificity of protein-tyrosine phosphatase TULA-2 and identification of Syk as a TULA-2 substrate. *J. Biol. Chem.* 285, 31268–76.
- [105] Carpino N, Chen Y, Nassar N & Oh H-W (2009) The Sts proteins target tyrosine phosphorylated, ubiquitinated proteins within TCR signaling pathways. *Mol. Immunol.* **46**, 3224–31.
- [106] Meng T-C & Lin M-F (1998) Tyrosine Phosphorylation of c-ErbB-2 Is Regulated by the Cellular Form of Prostatic Acid Phosphatase in Human Prostate Cancer Cells. J. Biol. Chem. 273, 22096–22104.
- [107] Lin M, Lee M, Zhou X, Andressen JC, Meng T, Johansson SL, West WW, Taylor RJ, Anderson JR & Lin F (2001) Decreased expression of cellular prostatic acid phosphatase increases tumorigenicity of human prostate cancer cells. J. Urol. 166, 1943–1950.
- [108] Schumacher MA, Todd JL, Rice AE, Tanner KG & Denu JM (2002) Structural Basis for the Recognition of a Bisphosphorylated MAP Kinase Peptide by Human VHR Protein Phosphatase. *Biochemistry* **41**, 3009– 3017.
- [109] Peschard P, Fournier TM, Lamorte L, Naujokas MA, Band H, Langdon WY & Park M (2001) Mutation of the c-Cbl TKB Domain Binding Site on the Met Receptor Tyrosine Kinase Converts It into a Transforming Protein. *Mol. Cell* 8, 995–1004.
- [110] Jiang X, Huang F, Marusyk A & Sorkin A (2003) Grb2 Regulates Internalization of EGF Receptors through Clathrin-coated Pits. *Mol. Biol. Cell* 14, 858–870.
- [111] Traub LM & Lukacs GL (2007) Decoding ubiquitin sorting signals for

clathrin-dependent endocytosis by CLASPs. J. Cell Sci. 120, 543-553.

- [112] Sorkin A & von Zastrow M (2009) Endocytosis and signalling: intertwining molecular networks. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **10**, 609–22.
- [113] Hoffenberg S, Liu X, Nikolova L, Hall HS, Dai W, Baughn RE, Dickey BF, Barbieri MA, Aballay A, Stahl PD & Knoll BJ (2000) A novel membraneanchored Rab5 interacting protein required for homotypic endosome fusion. *J. Biol. Chem.* 275, 24661–24669.
- [114] Pickart CM & Fushman D (2004) Polyubiquitin chains : polymeric protein signals. *Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol.* **8**, 610–616.
- [115] Huang F, Kirkpatrick D, Jiang X, Gygi S & Sorkin A (2006) Differential regulation of EGF receptor internalization and degradation by multiubiquitination within the kinase domain. *Mol. Cell* 21, 737–748.
- [116] Niendorf S, Oksche A, Kisser A, Löhler J, Prinz M, Schorle H, Feller S, Lewitzky M, Horak I & Knobeloch K-P (2007) Essential role of ubiquitinspecific protease 8 for receptor tyrosine kinase stability and endocytic trafficking in vivo. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 27, 5029–39.
- [117] Jékely G, Sung HH, Luque CM & Rørth P (2005) Regulators of endocytosis maintain localized receptor tyrosine kinase signaling in guided migration. *Dev. Cell* 9, 197–207.
- [118] Lafourcade C, Sobo K, Kieffer-Jaquinod S, Garin J & van der Goot FG (2008) Regulation of the V-ATPase along the endocytic pathway occurs through reversible subunit association and membrane localization. *PLoS One* 3.
- [119] Sorkin A & von Zastrow M (2002) Signal transduction and endocytosis: close encounters of many kinds. *Nat Rev Mol Cell Biol* **3**, 600–614.
- [120] Vieira A V, Lamaze C & Schmid SL (1996) Control of EGF Receptor Signaling by Clathrin-Mediated Endocytosis. *Science* **274**, 2086–2089.
- [121] Kermorgant S & Parker PJ (2008) Receptor trafficking controls weak signal delivery: A strategy used by c-Met for STAT3 nuclear accumulation. *J. Cell Biol.* **182**, 855–863.
- [122] Johannessen LE, Ringerike T, Molnes J & Madshus IH (2000) Epidermal growth factor receptor efficiently activates mitogen-activated protein kinase in HeLa cells and Hep2 cells conditionally defective in clathrin-dependent endocytosis. *Exp. Cell Res.* 260, 136–145.

- [123] DeGraff JL, Gagnon AW, Benovic JL & Orsini MJ (1999) Role of arrestins in endocytosis and signaling of alpha(2)-adrenergic receptor subtypes. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 11253–11259.
- [124] Witte ON, Dasgupta A & Baltimore D (1980) Abelson murine leukaemia virus protein is phosphorylated in vitro to form phosphotyrosine. *Nature* 283, 826–831.
- [125] Hunter T & Sefton BM (1980) Transforming gene product of Rous sarcoma virus phosphorylates tyrosine. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 77, 1311– 1315.
- [126] Ushiro H & Cohen S (1980) Identification of phosphotyrosine as a product of epidermal growth factor-activated protein kinase in A-431 cell membranes. J. Biol. Chem. 255, 8363–8365.
- [127] Hunter T (2014) The genesis of tyrosine phosphorylation. *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* **6**.
- [128] Sefton BM, Hunter T, Beemon K & Eckhart W (1980) Evidence that the phosphorylation of tyrosine is essential for cellular transformation by Rous sarcoma virus. *Cell* 20, 807–816.
- [129] Stehelin D, Varmus HE, Bishop JM & Vogt PK (1976) DNA related to the transforming gene(s) of avian sarcoma viruses is present in normal avian DNA. *Nature* 260, 170–173.
- [130] Konopka JB, Watanabe SM & Witte ON (1984) An alteration of the human c-abl protein in K562 leukemia cells unmasks associated tyrosine kinase activity. *Cell* 37, 1035–1042.
- [131] Daley GQ, Erren R a V a N & Baltimore D (1990) Induction of Chronic Myelogenous Leukemia in Mice by the P210bcr/abl Gene of the Philadelphia-Chromosome. *Science* 247, 111–135.
- [132] Elefanty AG, Hariharan IK & Cory S (1990) Bcr-Abl, the Hallmark of Chronic Myeloid Leukaemia in Man, Induces Multiple Haemopoietic Neoplasms in Mice. *EMBO J.* 9, 1069–1078.
- [133] Kelliher MA, McLaughlin J, Witte ON & Rosenberg N (1990) Induction of a chronic myelogenous leukemia-like syndrome in mice with v-abl and BCR/ABL. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 87, 6649–53.
- [134] Heisterkamp N, Jenster G, ten Hoeve J, Zovich D, Pattengale PK & Groffen J (1990) Acute leukaemia in bcr/abl transgenic mice. *Nature* **344**,

251–253.

- [135] Carroll M, Ohno-Jones S, Tamura S, Buchdunger E, Zimmermann J, Lydon NB, Gilliland DG & Druker BJ (1997) CGP 57148, a tyrosine kinase inhibitor, inhibits the growth of cells expressing BCR-ABL, TEL-ABL, and TEL-PDGFR fusion proteins. *Blood* 90, 4947–4952.
- [136] Druker BJ, Tamura S, Buchdunger E, Ohno S, Segal GM, Fanning S, Zimmermann J, Lydon NB & Druker, B J; Tamura, Shu; Buchdunger, Elisabet, Ohnu, Sayuri, Segal, G.M. Fanning, Shane; Zimmerman, Jurg & Lydon NB (1996) Effects of a selective inhibitor of the abl tyrosine kinase on the growth of Bcr-Abl positive cells. *Nat. Med.* 2, 561–566.
- [137] Talpaz M, Silver RT, Druker BJ, Goldman JM, Gambacorti-passerini C, Schiffer C a, Fischer T, Deininger MWN, Lennard AL, Hochhaus A, Ottmann OG, Gratwohl A, Baccarani M, Stone R, Tura S, Mahon F, Fernandes-reese S, Gathmann I, Capdeville R, Kantarjian HM, Sawyers CL & Guilhot F (2002) Imatinib induces hematologic and cytogenetic responses in patients with chronic myelogenous leukemia in myeloid blast crisis: results of a phase II study. *Blood* **99**, 1928–1937.
- [138] Mitri Z, Constantine T & O'Regan R (2012) The HER2 Receptor in Breast Cancer: Pathophysiology, Clinical Use, and New Advances in Therapy. *Chemother. Res. Pract.* 2012, 743193.
- [139] Pao W, Miller VA, Politi KA, Riely GJ, Somwar R, Zakowski MF, Kris MG & Varmus H (2005) Acquired resistance of lung adenocarcinomas to gefitinib or erlotinib is associated with a second mutation in the EGFR kinase domain. *PLoS Med.* 2, 0225–0235.
- [140] Yonesaka K, Zejnullahu K, Okamoto I, Satoh T, Cappuzzo F, Souglakos J, Ercan D, Rogers A, Roncalli M, Takeda M, Fujisaka Y, Philips J, Shimizu T, Maenishi O, Cho Y, Sun J, Destro A, Taira K, Takeda K, Okabe T, Swanson J, Itoh H, Takada M, Lifshits E, Okuno K, Engelman JA, Shivdasani RA, Nishio K, Fukuoka M, Varella-Garcia M, Nakagawa K & Janne PA (2011) Activation of ERBB2 Signaling Causes Resistance to the EGFR-Directed Therapeutic Antibody Cetuximab. *Sci. Transl. Med.* **3**, 99ra86.
- [141] Benvenuti S, Sartore-Bianchi A, Di Nicolantonio F, Zanon C, Moroni M, Veronese S, Siena S & Bardelli A (2007) Oncogenic activation of the RAS/RAF signaling pathway impairs the response of metastatic colorectal cancers to anti-epidermal growth factor receptor antibody therapies. *Cancer Res.* 67, 2643–2648.

- [142] Bardelli A, Corso S, Bertotti A, Hobor S, Valtorta E, Siravegna G, Sartore-Bianchi A, Scala E, Cassingena A, Zecchin D, Apicella M, Migliardi G, Galimi F, Lauricella C, Zanon C, Perera T, Veronese S, Corti G, Amatu A, Gambacorta M, Diaz LA, Sausen M, Velculescu VE, Comoglio P, Trusolino L, Di Nicolantonio F, Giordano S & Siena S (2013) Amplification of the MET receptor drives resistance to anti-EGFR therapies in colorectal cancer. *Cancer Discov.* **3**, 658–673.
- [143] Jones SM & Kazlauskas A (2001) Growth-factor-dependent mitogenesis requires two distinct phases of signalling. *Nat. Cell Biol.* **3**, 165–172.
- [144] Zwang Y, Sas-Chen A, Drier Y, Shay T, Avraham R, Lauriola M, Shema E, Lidor-Nili E, Jacob-Hirsch J, Amariglio N, Lu Y, Mills GB, Rechavi G, Oren M, Domany E & Yarden Y (2011) Two Phases of Mitogenic Signaling Unveil Roles for p53 and EGR1 in Elimination of Inconsistent Growth Signals. *Mol. Cell* 42, 524–535.
- [145] Rozakis-Adcock M, McGlade J, Mbamalu G, Pelicci G, Daly R, Li W, Batzer A, Thomas S, Brugge J, Pelicci PG, Schlessinger J & Pawson T (1992) Association of the Shc and Grb2/Sem5 SH2-containing proteins is implicated in activation of the Ras pathway by tyrosine kinases. *Nature* 360, 689–692.
- [146] Oku S, van der Meulen T, Copp J, Glenn G & van der Geer P (2012) Engineering NGF receptors to bind Grb2 directly uncovers differences in signaling ability between Grb2- and ShcA-binding sites. *FEBS Lett.* 586, 3658–64.
- [147] Wheeler DL & Yarden Y (2015) *Receptor Tyrosine Kinases: Structure, Functions and Role in Human Disease* (D. L. Wheeler and Y. Yarden, eds.) Humana Press, New York.
- [148] van der Geer P, Wiley S, Gish GD & Pawson T (1996) The Shc adaptor protein is highly phosphorylated at conserved, twin tyrosine residues (Y239/240) that mediate protein-protein interactions. *Curr. Biol.* 6, 1435– 44.
- [149] Kholodenko BN, Hancock JF & Kolch W (2010) Signalling ballet in space and time. *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol.* **11**, 414–426.
- [150] Davis RJ (1993) The mitogen-activated protein kinase signal transduction pathway. *J. Biol. Chem.* **268**, 14553–6.
- [151] van der Meulen T, Swarts S & van der Geer P (2017) Identification of STS-

1 as a novel ShcA-binding protein. *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* **490**, 1334–1339.

- [152] Barnes H, Larsen B, Tyers M & van der Geer P (2001) Tyrosinephosphorylated Low Density Lipoprotein Receptor-related Protein 1 (LRP1) Associates with the Adaptor Protein SHC in SRC-transformed Cells. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 19119–19125.
- [153] Zhou MM, Meadows RP, Logan TM, Yoon HS, Wade WS, Ravichandran KS, Burakoff SJ & Fesik SW (1995) Solution structure of the Shc SH2 domain complexed with a tyrosine-phosphorylated peptide from the T-cell receptor. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 92, 7784–8.
- [154] Datta SR, Brunet A & Greenberg ME (1999) Cellular survival: a play in three Akts. *Genes Dev.*, 2905–2927.
- [155] Thommes K, Lennartson J, Carlberg M & Ronnstrand L (1999) Identification of Tyr-703 and Tyr-936 as the primary association sites for Grb2 and Grb7 in the c-Kit/stem cell factor receptor. *Biochem. J.* 341, 211.
- [156] Carpino N, Kobayashi R, Zang H, Takahashi Y, Jou ST, Feng J, Nakajima H & Ihle JN (2002) Identification, cDNA cloning, and targeted deletion of p70, a novel, ubiquitously expressed SH3 domain-containing protein. *Mol. Cell. Biol.* 22, 7491.
- [157] Schaffhausen B (1995) SH2 domain structure and Function. *Biochim. Biophys. Acta* **1242**.
- [158] van der Geer P & Hunter T (1993) Mutation of Tyr697, a GRB2-binding site, and Tyr721, a PI 3-kinase binding site, abrogates signal transduction by the murine CSF-1 receptor expressed in Rat-2 fibroblasts. *Embo J.* 12, 5161–5172.
- [159] de Vet ECJM, Aguado B & Campbell RD (2003) Adaptor signalling proteins Grb2 and Grb7 are recruited by human G6f, a novel member of the immunoglobulin superfamily encoded in the MHC. *Biochem. J.* 375, 207–213.
- [160] Gold MG, Smith FD, Scott JD & Barford D (2008) AKAP18 Contains a Phosphoesterase Domain that Binds AMP. *J. Mol. Biol.* **375**, 1329–1343.
- [161] Carpino N, Turner S, Mekala D, Takahashi Y, Zang H, Geiger TL, Doherty P & Ihle JN (2004) Regulation of ZAP-70 activation and TCR signaling by two related proteins, Sts-1 and Sts-2. *Immunity* 20, 37–46.

- [162] Davies L, Anderson IP, Turner PC, Shirras AD, Rees HH & Rigden DJ (2007) An unsuspected ecdysteroid/steroid phosphatase activity in the key T-cell regulator, Sts-1: Surprising relationship to insect ecdysteroid phosphate phosphatase. *Proteins Struct. Funct. Bioinforma.* 67, 720–731.
- [163] Thomas DH, Getz TM, Newman TN, Dangelmaier CA, Carpino N, Kunapuli SP, Tsygankov AY & Daniel JL (2010) A novel histidine tyrosine phosphatase, TULA-2, associates with Syk and negatively regulates GPVI signaling in platelets. *Blood* 116, 2570–8.
- [164] de Castro RO, Zhang J, Groves JR, Barbu EA & Siraganian RP (2012) Once Phosphorylated, Tyrosines in Carboxyl Terminus of Protein-tyrosine Kinase Syk Interact with Signaling Proteins, Including TULA-2, a Negative Regulator of Mast Cell Degranulation. J. Biol. Chem. 287, 8194–204.
- [165] Zhou Y, Abraham S, Renna S, Edelstein LC, Dangelmaier CA, Tsygankov AY, Kunapuli SP, Bray PF & McKenzie SE (2016) TULA-2 (T-Cell Ubiquitin Ligand-2) Inhibits the Platelet Fc Receptor for IgG IIA (FcγRIIA) Signaling Pathway and Heparin-Induced Thrombocytopenia in Mice. *Arterioscler. Thromb. Vasc. Biol.* **36**, 2315–2323.
- [166] Kowanetz K, Crosetto N, Haglund K, Schmidt MHH, Heldin C-H & Dikic I (2004) Suppressors of T-cell receptor signaling Sts-1 and Sts-2 bind to Cbl and inhibit endocytosis of receptor tyrosine kinases. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 32786–95.
- [167] Plutzky J, Neel BG & Rosenberg RD (1992) Isolation of a src homology 2containing tyrosine phosphatase. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U. S. A.* 89, 1123– 7.
- [168] Xu MJ, Zhao R & Zhao ZJ (2000) Identification and characterization of leukocyte-associated Ig-like receptor-1 as a major anchor protein of tyrosine phosphatase SHP-1 in hematopoietic cells. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 17440–17446.
- [169] Liu BA, Shah E, Jablonowski K, Stergachis A, Engelmann B & Nash PD (2011) The SH2 Domain – Containing Proteins in 21 Species Establish the Provenance and Scope of Phosphotyrosine Signaling in Eukaryotes. 4, 1– 18.
- [170] Kuriyan J & Cowburn D (1997) Modular Peptide Recognition Domains in Eukaryotic Signaling. *Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biomol. Struct* **26**, 259–88.
- [171] Yu H, Chen JK, Feng S, Dalgarno DC, Brauer AW & Schrelber SL (1994)

Structural basis for the binding of proline-rich peptides to SH3 domains. *Cell* **76**, 933–945.

- [172] Musacchio A (2002) How SH3 domains recognize proline. *Adv. Protein Chem.* **61**, 211–268.
- [173] Zhou M & Fesik SW (1995) Structure and function of the phosphotyrosine Binding (PTB) Domain. **64**, 221–235.
- [174] Wilhelmsen K, Copp J, Glenn G, Hoffman RC, Tucker P & van der Geer P (2004) Purification and Identification of Protein-Tyrosine Kinase-binding Proteins Using Synthetic Phosphopeptides as Affinity Reagents. *Mol. Cell. Proteomics* 3, 887–895.
- [175] Hofmann A, Zdanov A, Genschik P, Ruvinov S, Filipowicz W & Wlodawer A (2000) Structure and mechanism of activity of the cyclic phosphodiesterase of Appr>p, a product of the tRNA splicing reaction. *Embo J* 19, 6207–6217.
- [176] Arn EA & Abelson JN (1996) The 2'-5' RNA Ligase of Escherichia coli. *J. Biol. Chem.* **271**, 31145–31153.
- [177] Lo SH, Weisberg E & Chen LB (1994) Tensin: A potential link between the cytoskeleton and signal transduction. *BioEssays* **16**, 817–823.
- [178] Chong ZZ & Maiese K (2007) The Src homology 2 domain tyrosine phosphatases SHP-1 and SHP-2: Diversified control of cell growth, inflammation, and injury. *Histol. Histopathol.* 22, 1251–1267.
- [179] Tomic S, Greiser U, Lammers R, Kharitonenkov A, Imyanitov E, Ullrich A & Bohmer FD (1995) Association of SH2 domain protein tyrosine phosphatases with the epidermal growth factor receptor in human tumor cells. Phosphatidic acid activates receptor dephosphorylation by PTP1C. J Biol Chem 270, 21277–21284.
- [180] Tagliabracci VS, Wiley SE, Guo X, Kinch LN, Durrant E, Wen J, Xiao J, Cui J, Nguyen KB, Engel JL, Coon JJ, Grishin N, Pinna LA, Pagliarini DJ & Dixon JE (2015) A Single Kinase Generates the Majority of the Secreted Phosphoproteome. *Cell*.
- [181] Agrawal R, Carpino N & Tsygankov A (2008) TULA proteins regulate activity of the protein tyrosine kinase Syk. *J. Cell. Biochem.* **104**, 953–64.
- [182] Raguz J, Wagner S, Dikic I & Hoeller D (2007) Suppressor of T-cell receptor signalling 1 and 2 differentially regulate endocytosis and signalling

of receptor tyrosine kinases. FEBS Lett. 581, 4767-72.

[183] Feshchenko E a, Smirnova E V, Swaminathan G, Teckchandani AM, Agrawal R, Band H, Zhang X, Annan RS, Carr S a & Tsygankov AY (2004) TULA: an SH3- and UBA-containing protein that binds to c-Cbl and ubiquitin. Oncogene 23, 4690–706.